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SEX AND VIOLENCE ON TV

FRIDAY, JULY 9, 1978 -

~ House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcoMMiTTEE ON COMMUNICATIONS,

ComMITTEE oN INTERSTATE AND ForrieN COMMERCE,
Denver, Colo.

The subcommittee met at 9:30 «.m., pursuant to notice, in room

269,_(’1[_1.8. Post Office Building, Hon. Lionel Van Deerlin, chairman,
residing.

P Mr. Van Degruiy. The hearing of the Subcomrittee on Communica-

tions will come to order. Today we are going to hear from 14 people

expressing a wide variety of views on the i1ssue of televised violence and

obscenity. A

This is, of course, a highly controversial issue and an appropriate
one for discussion in a forum such as this one. Later today, when we
hear from broadcasters, some of them are likely to raise the spectre of’
Government control and censorship. Today’s hearing, let me assure
them and everyone, marks no step in that direction on the part of the
Congress. As your elected representatives, we have a duty to listen
and discuss openly and freely those things that arc of concern to all of
us. We have a responsibility to open a dialog, {0 examine and analyze
alternative approaches to problems that confront us. .

At the same time, however, I believe we all realize there is no ques-~
tion, and I hope absolutely no chance .of Government censorship or
control of broadcasting. That determination is well-spelled out in the
Communications Act itself, under which we operate. I make this point
not as a Member of Congress, but as a former newspaperman and
broadcast reporter. '

Because of our greater awareness, as Americans, and because we are
generally better educated and better inforined as a nation, the question
of Government censorship and control of the media is probably further
away now than at any time in the history of the United States. I air
sure we have all found that highly satisfactory as we celebrate our
200th birthday. But we should ali reflect from time to time that our
freedom brings with it great responsibility. Today’s hearing is designed
to discuss somne of these responsibilities. It is also designed to inform
and -educate us on what is an extensive and serious issue.

Before we hear from our opening witnesses, my colleague, Mr.
Wirth, will outline the events leading to teday’s hearing and offer such
views as he may care to staie at this time. :

Mr, WirtH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Every year, 10,000 Ainericans are killed by handguns. That's &
shocking fact, but let us consider another; by the time the average
18-year-old American has graduated from high school, he or she has

1)
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viewed 15,000 hours of television, has witnessed 18,000 murders, and
ocountlﬁ;s incidents of robbery, srson, bombing, forgery, beating, and
:smu . :

Al% ough most parents are aware of the enormous amount of
violence on television, I doubt whether they are familiar with the
;actual numbers. According to the annual violence profile compiled by
the Annenberg School of Communications at the University of Penii-
.sylvania, there are more than 7 acts of violence per hour between 9
:and 11 p.m. every evening, nearly 4 per hour during the so-called
family viewing period when, incidentally, there are suppesed to bé
none, and over 16 per hour during Saturday morning children’s
programs.

he problem with this steady exposure to violence is that millions
of children cannot differentiate between real vipience and televised
violence. :

Indeed, the problem has become so serious that the American
Medical Association, hardly known for its radical views, has called
televised violence a health threat. Just last week the AMA House of
Delegates approved a resolution calling on all doctors to (:ippose TV
programs containing violence ‘“as well as products and services
sponsoring such programs.”

Before we hear testimony from our witnesses this morning, I'd like
to place today’s hearing in a historical context. It may surprise some
of you to know that congressional interest in the subject of televised
violence and obscenity. goes back over 20 years, Senator Robert
Hendrickson held the first hearings on the topic of juvenile delinquency
and TV programing in 1954 when he was chairman of the Senate Sub-
committee to Investigate Juvenile Delinquency. When Senator Estes
Kefuuver took over that subcommittee in 1955 he continued to hold
hearings, but it was Senator Thomas Dodd who held the first really
extensive hearings on the subject of violence on television in 1961 and
1962. Senator Dodd got the support of both President Kennedy and
Robert Kennedy, who was then Attorney General. There was talk
among the networks of reducing the level of violence and the Attorney
General even promised to push for antitrust immunity if the three net-
works got together in an effort to reduce violence in their programing.
President Kennedy was assassinated and Robert Kennedy resigned as
Attorney General before any progress was made. .

The late Congressman Torbert Macdonald, who chaired this sub-
committee from January 1967, until April of this year, was deeply con-
cerned about the potentially harmful effects of televised violence on
the young. He was responsible for the establishment of the children’s
television task force at the Federal Communications Commission.

Senator John Pastore, chairman of the Senate Subcommittee on
Communications, has also been active in thi§ area and was instru-
mental in setting up the Surgeon General’s advisory committee in 1969
to study the effect of televised violence on children. ‘

This advisory committee was the subject of some controversy,
ho'wever, since two of its members were emplgf'ed by two of the three
networks—CBS and NBC. There were 2lso allegations that all three
networks were able to reject certain prospéctive members that did not
meet with their approval.



3

:Nonetheless, when the committee. rel)orted in March 1972, it said
" that the causal relationship between televised violence and antisocial

action. The Surgeon General, Dr. Jesse Steinfield, said in. testimony
before Senator Pastore’s subcommittee that the “time.has éome—no
- &ction in this social area is a form of action; it is acquiescence in the

homes,” _ R o

- By 1974 the problem of televised .violence was worse than ever.
. According to the annual violence profile, TV violence reached a new
* high, and the Federal Communications Commission received 25,000

© 2,000 in 1972. ‘

", - .Congress by year’s end.outlinin specific positive actions taken-and
' _planned with regard to the problem of obscenity and .violence on
.~ " television. As a result of this instruction, FCC'Chairman Wiley initi-
;. - ated a series of meetings with the presidents of the networks and other
senior network officials and the National Association of ‘Broadcasters,
- The meetings between the FCC, the networks, and the National

Association of Broadcasters, continued throughout the fall and early . .

the next year the so-called family viewing policy was born.

This controversial policy, adopted by the NAB in the spring‘{of,

1975, and introduced in the fall, stipulates that the first hour of net-

behavior is sufficient to warrant apgropriate and immediate remedial

continuation  of the present level of violence entering Arperican

. letters on the subject of violence and obscenity on television—up from :

" Both House and Senate Appfopriatiohs Committees stépped'ile",_tb" '
- the dispute in 1974 and directed the Federal Communications Coni-. -
~nission, through its Chairman, Richard Wiley, to submit a report to .

work Brime-time programing—the hour from 8 g.m. to 9 p.m. in the -
r’

East, but between 7 and 8 p.m. here in Denver, be suitabla for family

viewing. On occasions when a program with violent material s

broadcast in the first hour of prime-time, warnings are to be given.
In other prime-time viewing hours, warning announcements are made
before programs which might be disturbing to a significart portion
of the audience, ' -
These guidelines are thought by some to be unduly vague, and other
“critics have claimed that the family"ﬁé'win;l;ﬂ;;eriod WAas an nnnecessary
public relations ploy since the NAB code eady contained language
condemning excessive violence and all obscenity in TV programs,
- There was even disagreement about fami Y, Viewing on Capitol
Hill: While Senator Pastore applauded it as "A responsible answer
to the problem of televised violence,” Congressman Macdonald de~
scribed it as ‘‘a publicity gimmick,” and felt that it would be used as
an excuse to increase violence after 9 p.m.
One problem I see with family viewing is the time zone difficulty—
9 p.m. in New York and Washington, D.C. is 8 p-m. in Denver and
Chicago, so adult programs are being watched by millions of children
in the Midwest and the West.
There are other critics of family viewing of course. The Hollywood
Program Production Industry’s writers and producers have brought

a suit against the FCC, the networks, and the NAB, claiming the policy .

violates their first amendment rights. .
So the controversy over violence and obscenity rages on.
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The violence index did not come down after the first season of family
viewing. In fact, violence in children’s programs showed a shar
increase over 1974, while violence overall remained at the 1974 level,

This brings us to today’s hearing. We want to hear the views o
the people in Colorado—the researchers, the public interest groups,
the TV crities, and the broadeasters themselves. This is a problem
that affects all of us, and it is my hope that we can work together
to find solutions.

Quite frankly, thisis a very thorny problent. On one hand, I believe
that self-regulntion—so far—has failed to work ecffectively, but on
the other 1 am loath to advocate govermmental regulation. The
Constitution and the Communications Act of 1934 are very clear on
the subject of Government censorship. While this is a very dificult
subject, it’s also a very serious one, and that is why I hope the testi-
mony we hear today will yield some alternative courses of action.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Alr. Vax Deernix. Without objection, the Chair wishes to place
in the record. as though read, a statement submitted by Congressman
¥rank Annuuzio of Hiinois.

STATEMENT OF HON. FRANK ANNUNZIO, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Mr. Axnexzio. Mr. Chairman, during this subcommittee’s hear-

“ings on the effects of violence in TV programning, 1 would like to bring

the attention of the members of the subcommittee to another relatec
matter, and [ appreciate this opportunity to testifv. 1 have introduced
a bill, House Conecurrent Resolution 0, which would put the U.S.
Congress on record in opposition to films and television or radio
broadensts which defame, stercotype, demean or degrade ethnic,
racial, and religious groups.

Denigrating remarks about any group in society concerning char-
acteristics over which they have no control, such as race and ethnicity,
and those which are associated with the very beginning and ending
of lile, such as religion, are immoral in themselves. But, in addition,
and this is the special concern of Congress, they strike at the heart
of a healthy and wholesome political system. While the immorality
of such expressions concerns cach of us personally, this resolution
recognizes that the vitaiity of our political institutions and values
is dependent on harmonious relations among various ethnic groups.
I'rom the mutual respect accorded these groups will grow a stronger
and more dynamic democracy.

The motion picture, radio, and television industries have been
deficient in their responsibility to help create a society in which
individuals can respect their heritage and its institutions, and 1 call
upon the Congress to take a stand aguinst such abuse.

The members of our minority and ethnic groups shouid not have to
witness their portrayal as criminals, idiots or other undesirable
characlers. Each minority group is justifiably proud of its ancestry,
its nccomplishments, and its contributions to American society. When
this self-pride is threatened, we jeopardize the human qualities which
have most contributed to America’s greatness.

9



Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

5

Stereotypes as presented on television can be particularly influential
to the young child. To a grent degree, we become what we see, whether

" in life or in the media. Thus the challenge to the media is very great

indeed, since modeling finplies that children will be influenced not only
by being told what they should be like but by observing what people
with whon they can identify are actually like or portrayed as being.

When the media allow—and encourage—aspersions to be cast upon
groups portraying them as “superstitious’ Catholics, “dumb Polacks,”
or part of the “yellow peril,”’ or as “welfare blacks,” or as “Italian
criminals,” or as the “lazy bandito,” or the “racist hardhat,” or the
“Jewish' loanshark,” then social harmony becomes a political concern.
The denigrated groups become defensive and hostile to other groups
and to institutions which appear to be controlled by “others.” Such
groups cannot help but question the worth of their allegiance to a
political system which seems to affirm attacks upon them.

The motion picture and broadcast media are central to the Ameri-
can way of life and have a profound effect upon viewing families. In
1970, 95.5 percent of all llwuscholcls had television sets, and the
average Americnn watched between 25 and 40 hours of television a
week. Thus the television set is a perfect instrumeht for those who
would spawn prejudice against and prejudgmeng-6f our fellow man.

In such a situation, democracy and representative government
don't have a chance. Insulted groups harden hearts and minds to
others and freedom of speech becomes a monolog rather than a
dialog. Supporters of this resolution do not want Government censor-
ship; they want the leaders in the electronic media industry to exercise
a social conscience in hwuan relationships just as they want industries
to exercise a social conscience in matters of employment, pollution
abatement, and pricing policies.

" When private industry defaulted in their social responsibilities they
were subjected to Government regulation. My resolution calls for an
evaluation and an accouunting by the media industry a year after
congressionnl passage to determine the adequacy of the code of ethics
or the guidelines which they develop nnd apply under the legislation.

If I might, I should like tc quote a statement of mine in the 1971
hearings on a similar resolution:

Potish-Americans, Greek-Americans, Italian-Amerieans, Mexican-Americans,
black-Americans, and mentbers of every other minority and ethnie group, who by
their vigor and pride have contributed so much to America’s strength and great-
ness—have every right to be free from the harm dirceted at thein by thoughtless
panderers of hatred and discord. Every minority group is justifiably proud of its
ancestry, its accomplishments, and its contributions to the advancement of
world civilization. When we destroy this pride in “sclf’—we destroy the very
quality Americans possess that has made Anmerica great.

Mr. Chairman, again, thank you for this opportunity to testify. I
urge the inembers of this subcommittee to join with me in support of
House Concurrent Resolution 6.

Mr. Vay Degruy. Is Dr. Harold Mendelzohn present? If not, we
will proceed with the second witness on the list, Dr. Dane Prugh.

We are very girateful, Dr. Prugh, for your being with us, and you
may proceed.

10
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STATEMENT OF DANE G. PRUGH, M.D.,, PROFESSOR OF PSYCHIATRY
AND PEDIATRICS, UNIVERSITY OF COLORADO MEDICAL SCHOOL

Dr. Prugs. Thank you, Congressman.

It is my responsibility toduy to offer testiinony regarding the impact
of sex and violence in television programs upon children and adoles-
cents. I speak for a large group, considering the fact that, by 1980, half
of our population will be under 20 years of age. A good deal of research
in recent years has been carried out on the cffects of televised violence
upon this age group. I am not aware of any significant amount of re-
search dealing with the effects of the depiction of sexual episodes on
television. Thus most of what I offer deals with violence; however, sex
is often linked with violcnce on TV, and there is some evidence to sug-
gest that children’s attitudes, values, and beliefs are influenced by
exposure to significant amounts of television. With regard to exposure,
I should mention that, in 1961, it was estimated that, from age 3
through 16, the average American child spent about one-sixth of his
waking hours watching television—more time than he spent in school.

As for the impact of violence, considerable evidence exists. Others
will testify in detail about the amount of violence depicted on TV; I
am aware that a study in 1973 indicated that violence occurred in 73
percent of total programing and in almost all cartcons. It is pertinent
that, although children’s programs are presented and contain much
violence, by one estimate—children in the first grade spend approxi-
mately 40 percent of viewing time on “adult” programs, with this
figure rising to 80 percent by the sixth grade.

The preponderance of evidence from available studies by competent
behavioral scientists is that observing TV violence renders children
more aggressive in their play, more willing to harm others, and more
likely to select aggression as a preferred response in situations involving
ambiguity or conflict. The cumulative effects of television violence are
less fully understood. However, one short term followup study has
indicated that the correlation between viewing television violence and
aggressive behavior in children was greater after 1 year than at the
time of the initial study. The only long term followup study of which I
am aware showed a positive and significant relationship between the
viewing of television violence by children in the third grade and ag-
gressive behavior 10 years later. Finally, a recent study indicated that
50 third grade boys and girls may becoine apathetic to real-life violence
after viewing television violence. ‘

Most of the.studies mentioned have dealt with groups of children
and adolescents. Less is known about how violence affects individual -
children. Boys seem to show the effects of televised violence in physi-
cally aggressive behavior, while girls show equally strong reactions in
less overt ways, as in tension, restlessness, or verbal expression.
Younger children are more affected than older children, and more
aggressive children are more vulnerable to influence.

It must be said that televised violence in itself has not been shown
to cause crime or juvenile delinquency. Children who become addicts
of TV are usually those who show problems in adjustment. Occasion-
ally, the form or content of a delinquent act may be influenced by
something seen on television by a disturbed young person with the
potential for delinquency. Also, total censorship of violence is not
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the answer in a democracy. Some violence is part of human experience;
to some extent, television’s Pro raming probably reflects the violence
which: is_alarmingly part of life in America today. The question is

.rather whether children’s needs are to be subordinated to commercial

needs.

‘What specifically should be done? For one thing, parents need to
become aware of the influence of television, particularly in regard to
the impact of violence, though in other ways as well. One group of
concerned parents and professionals has suggested that, for a chilé) up
to 5 or 6 years of age, 1 hour of television viewing a day is the maximum
he or she can spend before showing signs of overstimulation, deple~
tion, and exhaustion. Some parents need help in setting limits onEI'V
viewing, as with other activities, and famly viewing, followed by
discussion and interpretation of roi:mms, can be of value. A “Family
Guide to Children’s Television”” by Evelyn Kaye is an excellent source
of information. The present- TV fare offers limited choices, however.

In a more fundamental approach to the problem, efforts to move the
television industry toward upgrading the quality of programing have
been undertaken by Action for %hildren’s %‘olevis‘ion (ACT), a
nationwide citizens’ organization. Studies of viewing responses to
such programs as ‘“Mr. Rogers’ Neighborhood” have shown post-
viewing cooperativeness, friendliness, and less overt aggression.
Although most so-called children’s programs are not really designed
with children’s needs in mind, programs of this type point the way
toward the richness and variety of potential television contributions
for children. - .

The 1970 White House Conference on Children recommended that a
multidisciplinary federally funded agency be set up to research,
create, and supervise television programs of a positive nature for
children. Although I am 'not certain that would be the ideal answer,
certainly efforts by concerned citizens and professionals to attack the
problem at its source are urgently needed. I will stop at that.

Mr. Vax Deeruin. Thank you, Dr. Prugh.

What can you tell us about the report that came out of the American
Mgdica; Association convention just a couple of weeks ago on this
subject?

Dr. PrucH. Congressman, I don’t belong to the American Medical
Association and I'm afraid I'm not aware of that report. I will become
aware of it in the next few days. I haven’t read about it in the news-
papers. I know they are concerned about this particular problem and
related problems. I am glad to see the AMA is finally concerned.

Mr. WirTe. In an AP release out of Dallas, the American Medical
Association House of Delegates yesterday, dated July 1, approved a
resolution encouraging all physicians to oppose TV programs contain-
ing violence as well as products and services sponsoring the programs.
The resolution, a milder version of the original proposal, said that tele-
vision violence is a risk factor threatening the health and welfare of
young Americans, indeed our future society. The original resolution
called on doctors, their families, and their patients to boycott the

roducts of any company that sponsored a television program concern-
ing violence.

r. PrRucH. I am glad to hear that.
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. Mr. Van DeerLIN. You indicate that 1 hour of television viewing -
for most young children would be about the attention span that coul
'be absorbed without undue stress or nervousness quite apart from an
violence depicted? ‘

Dr. PrucH. Yes, that’s without the question of violence. That’s a
figure that a number of professionals and concerned parents have
arrived at. With my own experience as a professional, lpwould agree
with that statement. One hour is long enough. )
 Mr. Vax Deeruin. How does that compare with the average daily
viewing of most children? o

Dr. PrucH. Well, I cited the one instance which was made in 1981,
kids from 3 through 16 spent about one-sixth of their time, their
waking hours in front of a television set, so this wouid be considerably
larger than 1 hour. Kids 3 to 6.

Mr. Vax DEgRLIN. Tt could be in excess of four hours?

Dr. PrucH. Yes, it would be. Well, it depends on what their waking
time is, but 6 or 8 hours probably.

Mr. Van DeeruiN. We might wish for some more recent estimates
and statisties. 1961, I suppose—— :

Dr. Pruch. Yes, I think there may be some. It may have beer that
was a little bit carlier, but I still think that preschool children spend
several hours a day watching television and this is too much.

Mr. Vaxy DeerLin. What have you noted in television advertising
aimed at children? Have there been some improvements there since
the orzanizations brourht pressure to bear?

Dr. Prucn. I know the pressure has been brought to bear and I can
only cite my personal experience. I haven’t reviewed the literature in
that area, but there is a little light. I’'m not aware that it has been a
strong impact on the advertising as yet, but that’s largely a personal
resp(insibility. I would hope some impact has been made by these
people. S

Mr. Vax DeEerLin. I believe that the concern of the Association on
Children’s Television was directed not only at the volume of adver-
tising, but the subject matter—at the idea of drugs, for example, for
adult use being advertised during time when clearly children were
watching.

Dr. Prucen. That’s right and the study, another review, not mine,
in 1974, would indicate that much of the health-related information in
programs and advertiseinents is devoted to mixleading and inaccurate
advertising, but that study found that 70 percent of fifth and sixth

~ grade children seem.to believe the truth of these messages. That was
1974 so any changes, if it had occurred, would be rather recent. Idon’t
believe the situation has strongly changed today in spite of some very
sincere efforts by very concerned and able people.

Mr. Winth. T would just like to note the recent statement by the
American Medical Aszociation in their journal on Decemnber 19, 1975.
There is a clear article by Michael Rothenberg concerning the cffect of
television violence on children and youth, and at the end of the article
Dr. Rothenberg states: :

It would seem to me that the time hns long passed when there should be an
organized cry of protest from the medical profession in relation to what is a
national seandal. Such an outcry should be nccompanied by specific recommenda-
tions based on sound children development principles and the hard data are

alrendy available to use fiom 25 ycars of investigation of the relationship of
television violence and aggressive behavior in children and youth.
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That would seein to he very concise and would agree with the sun-
mary of your statement, . :

Dr. Pruen. I would agree with that although I wasn’t aware of that
study. I do know Dr. I%othenberg and I do read the Journal of the
American Medical Association, but I haven’t read that particular
issue. There is a recent summary in the Journal of Pediatrics of the
American Academy of Pediatricians by Richard Klinebloom of
Harvard, which also echoes much the same approach.

Mr. Wirta. I guess you know the first thing that we wanted to
focus in on with you and Dr. Mendelsohn in particular was again the
casualty here. Can we tie down that relationship between violence on
television and aggressiveness in_the behavior of children? Could you
summarize your experience on that front?

Dr. Prucn. Well, in my statement I put in rather strong terms, but I -
have also seen that there are a number of factors involved, and it is
hard to come up with the feeling that televised violence is the only
cause of aggression, but I am satisfied from the studies available at the
level of competence of those investigators that there is an impact, a
negative impact of violence on television on children and it doesn’t
cause crime perhaps but it causes aggressive tensions, more aggressive
behavior, less concern for other peopfe and I can’t see but that doesn’t
have an effect upon kids oftentimes. It affects their personality prob-
lems, in an aggressive way. :

Mr. Wirta. We clear;y have a different kind of responsibility.
Traditionally, in the institutions for the development of children
were the family, church, school, and there are many others I am sure,
but those are the dominant ones in our culture. Suddenly in the last 25
years we have been faced with a whole new mechanism and as you:
pointed out and as the chairman pointed out in his opening remarks,
we are in a real dilemma on the basis of the first amendment. On the
other hand, there are the concerns of society about those institutions,
the responsibility of Congress over the airwaves and the relationship
of the electronics media to those as an institution for child develop-
ment.

D-. PrucH. You posed the dilemma very clearly, and the best I can
suy is that I am afraid most parents don’t realize the impact of
violence on their own children. ’?‘hey are not aware of the studies in
medical and other professional journals. There have been very few
discussions of this in literature available to the general public that T am
aware of. I have the feeling that if parents became aware of these
things and this kind of impact, they would be much morc concerned
and they would exercise more limits on the position of the family and
try to protect their children from being bombarded with such a large
amount of violence. '

I think possibly, this is pure speculation, that adults themselves in
our society apparently are so bombarded with violence, that they tend
to become apathetic to the amount and aren’t quite aware of the
situntion. The adults can tune themselves out. The adults have a
method of tuning it out because of their greater maturity and other
psychological characteristics, which are not available to young chil-
dren. The impact is much more direct on the young children who
dﬁln’t have the method of tuning out or censoring unless he is much
older. ‘
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Mr. Van Deenuin. A recent Neilson report showed that children
ages 2 to 12 watch between 2 and 25 hours of television a week, which
would come out very close to the 4 hours. :
- Mr. Wirts. In summary, Dr. Prugh, you as an expert and profes-

sional in the field of child development, are convinced that there is a
real problem of violence on television and its relationship to children
and their development.

Dr. Pruca. I am totally convinced of that, Congressman.

Mr. Wirth. And you are convinced from your summary statement
that some method should be found to more clearly illustrate this to
the parents as to what'’s going on? :
~ Dr. Prucn. I do indeed. Perhaps the publicity around this com-
mittee’s hearing could serve to that effect.

Mr. Wirta. Can you think of other ways this might be done?

Dr. Pruca. Well, certainly articles in popular magazines and news-
pagers would be supportive. There are a number of ways to reach the
public. I don’t know why it hasn’t been done, but perhaps this hearing
will do—move that along.

Mr. Van DeerLiN. Thank you very much.

Could we hear from Dr. Mendelsohn, please?

STATEMENT OF HAROLD MENDELSOHN, Ph. D.,, DEPARTMENT OF
MASS COMMUNICATIONS, UNIVERSITY OF DENVER

Mr. MenpELsouN. Sorry 1 was delayed. The parking problem
around this area is almost violent.

Mr. Vax DEgerLIN. You may proceed with your statement, Dr.
Mendelsohn. ‘ »

Mr. MENDELsonN. I will confine my remarks to the matter of
violence and television. Since most “‘sex’’ on TV these days seems to
revolve about the alleged misadventures of Members of Congress &s
reported in the news, it hardly seems aglpro riate to give serious-atten-
tion to allegations regarding the possible eEects of fictionalized sex as
portrayed on TV. Here we seem to have a clear-cut case of life-out-
doing art. . )

Mr. VAN Deeruin. I am going to insist on equal time here.

Mr. MENDELsonN. The question of whether portrayals of violence
on television unduly affect audiences in a negative fashion can be
approached from either of two broad perspectives. The most common
perspective—the one which has had considerable popularity among
critics of the mass media ranging from Plato who would banish the
poets from his Republic to Richard Nixon who would do the same with
the Washington Post—treats man as weak and the media as all-
 powerful. For the sake of brevity we shall refer to this as the behavior-’

istic perspective, :

" 'The less popular though empirically far more promising perspective
turns the behavoristic proposition around viewing man as all-powerful
and the media as being relatively weak. Again, for brevity’s sake we
shall refer to this as the functionalistic perspective.

The behavioristic perspective equates exposure with effect and
seeks an answer to the question, “What do the media do to audiences?”
In contrast, the functionalists consider exposure a necessary but not
sufficient condition for effects to take place, and they search for an
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answer to the question, “For what reasons and to satisfy which needs
do audiences use the media?”’ Thus, behaviorists show concern that
exposure to violent portrayals on television may cause audiences to.
‘become violent—a concern that simply is not borne out in general
terms by any acceptable empirical evidence whatever. Functionalists,
on the other hand, are far more interested in finding out why audiences
seem to enjoy televised portrayals of violence—is it because they live
in environments where violence is an actual part of every day life; or
is it because they live dull existences that are throughly devoid of
excitement; or is 1t because they find viewing violent portrayals helps
them to cope with their own personal frustrations; or what?

In its simplest form, the behavioristic model as it has been applied
to mass communications research has been little more than an exten-
sion of the most naive Pavlovian stimulus-response dynamic. Old-
line mass communications behaviorists, generally unmindful, of
modern, gestaltist psychological thcught, have been plying their
threadbare mass communications wares to unsuspecting publics who
are turning more and more to unitary deterministic theories for
guidance to the confounding perplexities of modern life: If you want

- to put an end to sex crimes, do away with pornographﬂ and obscenity

in films; if iyou want to curb demonstrations in the streets, ban
portrayals of violeuce on television; if you want to defend an in-
competent or manifestly corrupt president, blame the press for
- conspiring ageinst him and pressure reporters and newscasters to
report only *‘the good news” about the Chief Executive and his
admunistration.

No matter what guise they may take on, the major policy impli-
cations derived from behavioristic mass communication’s research
invariably converge at one ultimate point—censorship. Because censor-
ship is so critical as an issue in 2 democracy, the policy recommenda-
tions emanating from the behavioristic school can by no meens be .
taken lightly. To avoid any possible misunderstendize, * am not
denying that the media presently are subjected to all kisids of censor-
ship at the hands of producers, editors, advertisers, ubiishers, trade
codes, boards of censors, and the like. Neither am roposing that
criticism of the media is unwarranted or that it should ge stopped. To
the contrary, I endorse lively normative criticism of the media on

hilosophical, aesthetic, moral, and any other humanistic grounds.
hat concerns me is the increasing trend toward the utilization of
social science research as a rationale for criticisms of the media, giving
such criticisms and the policy recommendations accompanying them
an aura of scientific validity and legitimacy they never before had.

The nature of the evidence offered by be{avioristic mass communi-
cations research becomes critical in examining its claim to legitimacy
in the formulation of mass communications policy. First, it is derived
basically from artificial laboratory experiments.” Often lacking both
adequate controls and adequate samples, these laboratory experi-
ments generally contrive to stimulate mass communications situations
in which one factor, and only one factor—exposure—is manipulated.
The determination to isolate just one experimental factor for investi-
gation at precisely the time when various multifactorial designs,
manipulations, anc analyses are readily available in the social sciences
is an Interesting curiosity in itself.
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Second, behavioristic mass communications research is so]e]ﬁr

‘dependent on the assumption that content can be equated wit

stimulus. That is to say, behaviorists conducting research on mass
communications confound the fundamental prineiple of learning:
before a sign can be learned it must first be transformed into a stim-
wlus by the recipient. To put it another way, what the communicator
puts into a message is not necessarily what the recipient ultimatel
rets out of it. Still, the literature is replete with examples of battered-
ﬁeu(l and bloodied-nose counts, solemnly offered as evidence of
uyiolence” in the media. Most often, neither verbalized nor non-
verbalized conspiracies, threats, and insults are counted or accounted
for in these analyses, because such incidents fall out of the rubric of
so-called overt expressions of aggressive behavior.

Tt might be added that content analyses of so-called violence are
customarily reported in absolute terms, rather than as pro yortions of
totalities that include neutral and nonviolent signs as well. Tt is not

“surprising to find much violence in television content when that is all

thut is being sought. It is not a matter of hiyperbole, then, toexpect
behavioristic-oriented content analysts, for example, to eodify scenes
of Adolph Hitler doing his famous little jig beside the French surrender
railroad car at Compeigne as nonviolent media content, or perhaps
even 0s a manifestation of prosocial behavior. Hitler as a patron of
the performing arts. At the same time, it would not be farfetched
for the snme content analysts to codify a scenc depicting a freckle-
faced vonng scholar sticking out his tongue behind his teacher’s
buck ax an “overt expression of aggressive behavior.”

In cssence. all content analysis—whether formal or informal,
qualitative or guantitative—must be normative. Without accom-
panying data on how the signs reported in these content analyses are
transformed into actual stimuli by audiences, analyses of content
alone have the same value for media policy formation as do any other
speculative data. This fact notwithstanding, the mass media are con-
stantly subjected to pressures to censor tllemselves or to be censored
solely on the basis of the number of expletives uttered, the kind and
amount of anatomy exposed, the number of physical blows struck,
or the number of remarks ranging from favorable to unfavorable
made about a Presidential candidate or a minority group.

The third perplexity stemming from behavioristic research in mass
communications focuses on the problem of extrapolating experimental
data derived from highly selected miniscule samples first to large
populations and then to society as a whole. Ever since Car! Holland’s
attenipt to reconcile differences between results derived from labora-
tory experiments with those derived from field studies, it has become
customary to explain away such differences as mere consequences of
variations in rescarch design and research methods.!

In essence, it is tautological to attempt to explain why laboratory-
derived effects data cannot be gencralized on the basis of how the data
are gathered. We know that such differences are indeed due in part to
differences in method. But, perhaps more importantly, they are
fundamentally due to differences in the besic images of man and the

1 Carl Hovland., “Reconciling Conflicting Results Derived from Experimental and Survey
Studles of Attltude Change,” “The American Psychologlst,” Vol 14, No. 1.
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media which dictate choice of method in the first instance. In norma-
tive terms, behavioristic éxperimentation in mass communications -

peculiarly susceptible to powerful mass mediated signs. This precept
1s bound to contaminate everything that flows from it

Two additional factors enter into the failure of experimental data
as candidates for extrapolation. The one is inherent in the way typical
behavioristic experiments in mass communications research are set
up. Here, Ernest Nagel’s “law of the hammer” seems to apply most
appropriately. Nagel’s law posits the simple thesis that when an
individual is given a hammer to hold, he will sooner or later strike
something with it. Often behavioristic mass communications experi-
menters not only provide the hammer, but, for good measure, also’
conscientiously scatter about the nails and boards as well. Albert
Bandura’s much publicized “Bobo-doll” experiment is just one
outstanding case in point.? .

The other factor serving to constrain extrapolation relates to_the
subjects—subjects on whom experiments on mass ‘communications
research are most frequently conducted. Hovland and his Yale
colleagues early noted that mass-mediated messages are most effective
in inﬂuencing the brightest, the most aware, the most interested, the
most openminded, and the most highly motivated subjects of given
audiences. This finding has been confirmed in a variety of studies
flond(llwted both in the l‘-ﬁboratory and in the field over the past several

ecades. :

Experiments on the alleged eflects of mediated communications
conducted solely on subjects who are college students or the children
of university professors are almost certain to manifest chanees as a
direct consequence of exposure. These population subsets are 7iterally
trained to react to abstractions and to be receptive to innovative
ideas. But the population gs g whole is made up of both so histicates
and provincials, professors and functional i iterates, those with
flexible receptivity to ideas and those whose positions are literally
immutable (even under the most intense bombardments of symbols
inviting them to change).

The “provincials, the functionally illiterate, and the immutable
traditionalists rarely show up in the laboratory. Yet their distribution
in the population far outweighs that of the types on which mass
communications experiments are typically conducted. Their resistance
to changes of any sort is monumental. Small wonder, then, that the
effects noted in much of behavioristic mass communications, experi-
men]r];al research manifest themselves in naturo only on occasion, if
at all.

For the functionalist, both exposure and cffect are equally con-
trolled by disposition and utility. Here, the image of man is one in
which the human organism actively chooses from among the manifold
signs that beckon to him. He avoids most of them, ignores many
more of them, and transforms only minute members of them into
stimuli in accordance with his owr personal situation, background,
experience, needs, wants, and expectations. In this process, the
signs that first appear as overt content may or may not remain- con-

2 A. Bandura, D. Ross, and S. A. Ross, “Imitation of Film.-Mediated Aggressive Modcls,"'
Journal of Abnormal and Soelal Psychology, Vol. 67, 1963, Dpp. 575582,

80-585—77——2
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ent with what was ori inally intended by the communicator or

. with what a third-party observer thinks he sees. For example, it _is

_equally possible to conclude that a youngster viewing & scene of &
sheriff shooting an outlaw will infer from it that “crime doesn’t pay
as it is to suggest that ho or she is being schooled in the notion “that
violence is an acceptable mode for resolvingict confls.” ‘

One cannot help but wonder how the generation of young viewers
who were supposedly weaned on television violence became so active a
force in bringing a conclusion to our violent involvement in Viet Nam.
The behavioristic paradigm would have us expect a contrary outcome.

From the perspective of behaviorism in mass communications
research, policy recommendations, consistently hide behind the veil
of normatively proscribed “peeds”. For the humanist, primary needs
are essentially aesthetic in nature; for the cleric, they are moral; for
the educator, mainly cognitive. :

In general, behavioristically inclined researchers seek to assess the
effects of media from the perspective of what a priori_they consider

to be discrepancies between human deficiencies and what the media
offer. Curiously, mass communications behaviorists rarely bother
to find out the relevancy of what they, as observers, subjectively
consider to be needs and what audiences themselves actually experi-
ence as such. Because audiences are viewed basically as automotion
receptacles, incompetent to make meaningful judgments in their own
behalf, it is recommended that external standards be set by various
regulatory elitist bodies outside the domains of audiences. As pre-
viously stated, such external standards ultimately involve some form
of media censorship. Rather than reflecting realistic needs of audiences,
externally applied standards reflect the needs of the elitists who seek
to impose them on individuals, communities, and society for various
self-serving personal, ideological, or political reasons.

It is precisely because numerous publics with varied social and
psychological attributes, interests, motivations, expectations, an
tastes come awa?r from the media with differing experiences that it
would be unrealistic to formulate media policies from any given
catalog of presumed audience needs are generally onesided, un-
democratic, and insensitive to the real expectations and behaviors of
media audiences.

In functionalism, various dispositions and uses are seef as producin
varied effects. Thus, the uses to which individuals put the media an
the gratifications they derive fromn them vary 8s do their dispositions,
nee£ wants, and expectations. Functionalists generally address
themselves to the discrepancy between what audiences may actually
expect or want and what the media actually deliver. This is by no
means a simple task; perhaps, it ultimately defies the empirical
research process. Yet, in practice, all policies regarding mass media
content are promulgated on the premise of audience wants, expecta-
tions, uses and gmtiﬁcations—-—a fact most disturbing to the be-
havoristic critics of the media. ‘ , .

Externally applied standards such as the «“family hour" or violence
rating scenes are based not on audiences’ needs; but rather on the
needs of the reformers promulgating them are bound to fail in con-
trolling children’s exposure to violent portrayals on teleyision.
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. The family hour concept not only has raised serious questions re-
garding censorsh_ig., It has turned out to be nearly totally dysfunc-
tional in raising the quality of TV fare during early prime time hours
as well. It is inconceivable that the phoney rehearsed game shows;
the tired staged animal exhibitions; and. the 20-year-old reruns that
make up a good part of the family hour today can be committing any-
thing but violence on the sensibilities of television viewess in general.
About the only functional attribute of the family hour to this date
rests. in its generation of exceptionally lucrative income to local
television broadcasters who can purchase allegedly violence-free but
nevertheless low quality, bargain basement fare to fill the time sup-
posedly allotted to faxmiy viewing. What seems to be happening, is
that viewers who are interested in watching exciting dramatic fate—
often content that portrays some aspects of violence—simply have to
wait an hour longer than previously in order to avail themselves of
such programing. : :

So-called violence ratings also can run into censorship difficulties,
for it is not too clear from the proposals submitted thus far precisely
who representing whom will be responsible for making such ratings,
nor what the criteria for judgment will be. Certainly there is consider-
able disagreement regarding exactly what -constitutes violent
portrayals. ' , ' .

I, for example, consider such manifestations as kicking, punching,
smashing, and even stabbing or shooting as relatively less violent than
the cold disu,tpproving stares of unloving parcnts; or the cruel exclusion
of someone from active social interchange; or the senseless planning.
of a war; or the crass embezzlement of public funds or the conspiracy
to do so; or the calculated abuse of political, social, or economic power.
Will the violence raters forewarn viewers of these dangers? Hardly.

- If we ever adopt a violence rating scheme for TV, it will be counter-
groductivc. We can be sure that viewers will most likely be attracted

y the highest violence-rated programs, and as & consequence pro-
ducers will strive to achieve high violence ratings in order to attract
the largest possible audiences.

Realistically, Government per se cannot directly do very much
about TV content without assuming the role of censor. And the risk
of censorship far outweighs the alleged risks involved in viewers
being exposed to violent portrayals. ‘

Yet, there is no denying that television content is made up of a good
deal of overt violence. If Government is interested in controlling exces-
sive_exposure to what it may consider to be excessive violence in
televisicn for reasons of aesthetics or morality, I would offer four
explicit recommendations.

irst, I would recommend that Congress wholeheartedly support
. the Corporation for Public Broadcasting and the Public Broadcasting

Service with ample long-term funding to bring the best possible ‘alter-
native programing to the viewing public.

Second, I would recommend that Congress allocate generous grants
to universities to experiment on and to actually develop attractive,
mass-appeal, high-quality, nonviolent programing prototypes for
adzﬁ)&on by the television industry. -

Third, I would recommend that Government encourage the teaching
of mass communications in our elementary and secomﬁu‘y schools so
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_ that children can develop discernment and discrimination in_their
tastes for mass media fare. We teach children to acquire taste in the
cul:;ltlxml areas of music, art, and literature. Why not In the mass
media? ‘

" Fourth, I would recommend that Government encourage the educa-
tion of parents vis-a-vis the roles of the mass media in thé socialization
of their children. Parents whe are concerned about the possible harmful
effects of televisad portrayals of violence on their children need learn
just two simple behaviors—the ability to say the word “no” and the
ability to push the “off”” button on their trusty television receivers.

Mr. Van DeEruIN. Thank you very much, Doctor.

You are familiar, I suppose, with the work and findings of the
Ann.er}?berg School of Communications at the University of Pennsyl-
vania

Mr. MENDELSORN. Yes. :

Mr. Van DEEruIN. The rather sober findings there have divided
the public into hard television viewers—that is people who watch -
television for up to 4 hours a day—and people who watch less than
2 hours. It’s found that there is a traceable difference in'the attitude
toward life, and toward the world around them, of those who sce
a great deal of our daily television fare. The heavy viewers are far
more likely to consider themselves unsafe when they go oat on the
street, and are far more likely to want burglar protection systems on
their doors, far more likely to want ‘and have a gun in the house.
They apparently conceive the world around them a far more dangerous
place to live than those who watch very little television. Could you
comment on that line? L

Mr. MExDELSORN. Yes. The typical problem is what is cause and
what is effect. It has been consistently demonstrated for example,
that people who are very heavy viewers of television tend to be less
well educated, lower income, and older from the person who watches -
very little television, who tend to be better educated, the younger
and much more sophisticated in terms of life generally. '

The criticism of that particular finding is that the Annenberg
researchers tried to make a causal relationship between exposure and
and certuin attitudes toward life. We would argue that the relationship
extends between certain attitudes toward life to begin with, and
exposure. i

Mr. Van DegrLiv. Had they had no television at all, they would
still be people who are the most nervous? .

Mr. MexpELSoHN. Yes; they would be the same from the radio
or magazines or from whatever, newspapers. o

Mr. Vay Degruin. 1 thought perhaps you were a little unfair on
page 8 of your statement, where you say, -

1t is inconceivable that the phony rehearsed game shows; the tired staged ani-
mal exhibitions; and the 20-year-old re-runs that make up a good part of the

family hour todily—vie\ving concept.

Of course, a great deal of this goes back to the Commission’s
effort to open up more prime time for programing produced by other
than the networks. This seems to have been a source of those low-
budget game shows that take up so much early evening viewing? =

Mr. MexpELsorN. Well, I certainly would be in sympathy with
the principle that it would be nice to have locally originating programs
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j*that_ would be beneﬁcia]-_to'viewers; Th%ﬁla:in fact of the matteris that

Jocal television pr(:Frammi is economically unfeasible in most markets
4n this country and that the best way out of it is'to pick up packt:ﬁias ’
atly

:that are available in the marketplace with dubious quality, gener:

:not only in terms of nonviolence, and when I say phony.game shows, -

:what T mean by phony game shows, most of the participants in those

‘particular programs have been rehearsed. As.a matter of fact, most of

*--..the shows have a little legend that says so. The Les Blue column in the
' New York Times about 3 or 4 weeks ago, he said that we are beginning
; “ 'to develop a rather messy kind of situation with regard to.whether

'viewers perceive many of these kinds of programs to be honest or.not.

Even though they are told they are quite dishonest. What we seem to
+ "be h})eqding for is that it is perfectly okay to be dishonest if you say you
- -are being so. - - ’

. Mr. Vaxn DEERLIN. Some of this goes back to the p‘imony quiz shows
-of the 1950's? : : ' ‘ :
. Mr. MeENDELSORN. Right, but they never said they were dishonest.

" Mr. Wirta. In your statement, you say, ‘“‘behaviorists show con-

~ cern that exposure to violent portrayals on television may cause audi-

- "whatsoever. I mig

W

ences to become violent—"" and you go on to say it is a concern that is.
not borne out in general terms by any acceptable empirical evidence
ﬁt quote again from the study from the Journal of the
American Medical Association. Liebert did some of the research. for
the report and it was published in book form in 1973. They offer an
copinion that a review of this entire subject points out that 146 pub-
lished papers reporting .on 50 studies and correlations, together with
field studies and analyses, involvi.t:F 10,000 children and adolescents
from every conceivable background, and concluded that viewing of
television violence has increased aggressive behavior in the young and
that remedial action in terms of television programing is needed. That
would seem to be a ¢ontradiction? T o
Mr. MexpELSOHN. I certainly agree with Dr. Liebert’s interpreta~
tion. As you will recall, I was a member of the Surgeon General’s
committec on television behavior and reviewed all of the material that
had been produced and about the only finding we had was that Dr.
Liebert is not quite accurate when he says that evidence indicates that
-all children or any child, without defining what a child is, what aggres-
sive behavior is, what exposure is, the material to which he aﬁudcs
indicates that at best there is a 0.3 correlation between some kind of
exposure and some kind of aggressive behavior among some kinds of
children under some kinds of circumstances. . . . ... . o
~"Now, if Dr. Liebert wants to go ahead and say that there is abso-
lutely evidence that means that every child who is ever exposed to
violent behavior or is going to act aggressively, that certainly is his
privilege. There is a consi(Tcm_.ble amount of debate regarding those
findings, and there is a considerable dialog’ going on betwcen the
functional analysts and the behaviorists on that very score. There
really is no solid empirical evidence which indicates & direct causal

. relationship betwcen exposure to violence defined in manK cases, and
1

T

aggressive behavior among all children. Usually these children who ]
have manifested some aggressive tendencies before exposure, or those
children who have experienced some traumatic kinds of u bringing in
-either problem-oriented home environment—and certai y what are
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- children;, 3 years old; 7, 18 years old, 12 years old. Dr. Liebert is not
very clear about specifically what he is talking about. Co -
" Mr. WirTH. In January 1972 you and 11 other distin ished social.
scientists and doctors signed, the Yetter of transmittal to-Dr. Steinfield,
Sureeon General. In that letter, one of your conclusions was, ‘“The
majority of studies coupling various age levels share the conclusion
that viewing violence increases the like ihood that some viewers will
behave aggressively immediately or shortly thereafter.” Have you
changed your mind? o o .

Mr, MENDELSOEN. No, the key word is some viewers.

Mr. Wirta. What does your 0.3 correlation mean? -

Mr. MENDELSOEN. The Weakest possible statistical correlation you
c:,nlget, but it is the strongest correlation recorded in those series of
studies. : :

Mr. WirtH. So your conclusions are really at odds with those of our
first witness, Dr. Prugh and the AMA, and the evidence that was put
together by Liebert and other people in the AMA? : ‘

r. MEnDELSOHN. Well, generally, these are not mass communica-
tion research people. I can make a lot of statements about relationships
between the violence committed in a hospital on patients and the con-
sequences of that, but without having any education I can’t see how
medical people really are qualified to make meaningful statements
regardi% this relationship without st-udying it quite empirically.

Mr. Wirrn. I might quote again from Steinfield, who is a medical
doctor, but who had the benefit of all the sciertists and research which
went into the Surgeon General's report when he testified in March of
1972 before the Senate Subcommittee on Commuzication.

The data on social phenomena such as television and/or aggressive behavior will

pever be clearly enough defined for all social scientists. There comes a time, however,
when the date are sufficient to justify action. That time has come and no action in

this social area is a form of action, it is an acquiescence in the continuation of the
level of violence entering American homes.

Mr. MENDELSoHN. Sure, this is a political conclusion that Dr.
Steinfield came to. ' . ‘
Mr. Wirts. I find it difficult to believe that the Surgeon General
in the Nixon administration would make such a conclusion in the face .
of 8 lot of broadcast interests who would be concerned or interested

in that, making such a statement, that doesn’t— o

Mr. MENDELSOHRN. I am saying that his conclusion is not based on

scientific evidence. It was a misreading of the record and he is:entitled-
to his own interpretation. I don't tﬁink you will find, Mr. Wirth,

concensus among those people whe are seriously concerned as em-
pirical researchers of mass communication regarding so-called evi--
dence. Political evidence may be OK for schools of psychiatry, but

it is based on only observations of ill children. Experimental evidence
is based on only experiments run with 20 or 30 kids and we know

nothing about who these kids were, the kinds of lives they led and so"
forth. Some evidence indicates that among some children the exposure

may be somewhat harmful. On the other hand, we have a tremendous

amount of evidence for example, among many, many thousands of

children that exposure. to intercity schools is far more harmful to

them. First, we tried to do something about schools. The report on

the lives of children in New York City is absolutely shocking and

ey
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here we are talking about school systems and not television. What do
we do about that? There is a risk, there is harm.

We have a case in Colorado recently when a young man reading the
Bible took a passage litérally and gouged his own eyes out and chopped
off his hand. Do ws say the exposure to the Bible permits that ?cind
of influence on everybody, do we do away with the Bible? We have to
take a look at how that evidence was obtained and what its legitimacy
was before we go off halfcocked, making a policy statement, which is
what I seid in my statement. I am very critical of television on many
other levels. I cannot really be critical of television based on the
data that I have reviewed, that I have studied on my own as a scien-
tist. It is just not there. o

Mr. Van Deeruix. While you don’t think that much of this is
edifying, you just aren't satisfied that it contributes to violence in
our social behavior?

Mr. MenpELsOHN. That’s right. Some of it is identified in terms of
giving us information and mucE work is needed, but I would say that
money would be totally wasted if we concentrated on television. What
seems to be the problem in the American society today is that we know
very little about how children become socialized into meeningful
citizens in society and what the various experiences of that process
are, how they act and how they contribute. Television seems to be a
very minor kind of contributor. We are much more concerned with
bax(:ly housing, bad education, broken homes, poverty, these have a
greater impact on the children and this is the area wherein Congress
must react. ’

Television may be a contributing factor, but the facts are not in,
and certainly there is considerable debate on the priority of that
particular risk.

Mr. Wirta. Further, Dr. Mendelsohn, would you suggest further
research ought to be done in this or is this a dead end route? Would
you rather concentrate on the four recommendations of your
testimony? g

Mr. MexpeLsonn. Weil, as a researcher, I recommend further
research. That’s the way we keep busy. I think further research is
absolutely necessary, but in a much E)roader scope. What are the
really harmful risks that children and our society run from a variety
of institutions. The media may be one of them. I am not ready to say
that there is absolutely no risk and what we need is more violence and
so forth. I personally am opposed to violence, but I don’t think we
should be concentrating as a Nation in terms of our prioritics on one
particular problem or factor, because the evidence simply doesn’t
demonstrate that this is a high priority kind of consideration.

Mr. Wirra. I would add to that when figures appear that the
average child spends 11,000 hours in the classroom and 15,000 hours
watching television, it has got to be significant in that child’s life,
just from the amount of time spent.

Mr. MexpeLsorN. Which, the classroom or the television?

Mr. Wirta. Both.

Mr. MexpELSOHN. Yes; that makes a more meaningful approach.
He also spends X nuinbers of hours with his mother and father.
These days with either one. The problem of divorce, broken families,
and so ;'orth-you have the three components so why only concentrate
on one?
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7 Mr. Wirra. There is a tendency to concentrate on one such as-the
¢ hearing today. : e
Mr. MenpELsony. There are a variety of ways in which children
are socialized and which are influences on their lives, families, church,
and now the media, and we are learning that this is a very big influence
“and-we have to understand a lot more about that and who Is responsi-
. ble for what. Then we get to the difficulties being talked about today,
censorship and the first amendment which are very clear and very
. honest concerns and I agree with those. . ,
Mr. Vax DezruinN. The Eroblem with housing and broken homes

might carry a little beyond the authority of this Commission. .

Mr. MexpELsonN. I understand that, but nevertheless, we can’t
put on blinders and say that it doesn’t exist. : .

Mr. Vax DegrLIN. Thank you very much, Dr. Mendelsohn. :

I understand that the Reverend Earl Hanna who is listed as the
fourth witness has a scheduled program and would appreciate being
the next witness and I trust that that will be agreeable with Ms.
Hoback from the NOW organization. I will call Reverend Hanna.

STATEMENT OF REV. EARL K. HANNA, PASTOR, ARVADA UNITED
METHODIST CHURCH . s

Reverend Haxva. We are dealing with communications and I have .
had some personal communication problems where we are today. This
is off to a difficult start. I think the comments I would like to share,
and I will try to be brief, and they may scem not exactly related to the
issues of the subcomiittee; but hear them in the context that these
issues are related, although it may not be the direct point which you
might wish. :

1 think that as T have listencd to the two presentations this morning
and in my own thinking, I think we always have the danger in this
matter of treating what is apparent and missing some of the deeper
1ssues. S

If a person has a blemish on the skin, he may use an ointment to
treat the blemish, but if it is in the blood then that is wrong. If that
condition of the bloodstream is not given therapy the blemish will -
not disappear, and so, I think the thought I would carry here this
morning would be in this direction of what is the bloodstream behind
what they are talking about. 3 o

1 have been interested in this Bicentennial year by thinking about

“the Declaration of Independence and the issues involved tgere. A
great man of vision, George Mason, resisted the signing of the Decla-
Tation because of the slavery issue and at that particular time in ap-.

roximately 1776, Ben Franklin said, “You know the issue right now

‘is independence.” That is what 1 was thinking about, what a price
this Nation has paid for that independence, the Civil War, the civil
rights, so very briefly before things that 1 would try to outline in my
appearance this morning are that one is in television, and the mass
media in all our society, we are talking about what this does to the
children. But it scems to me that not only a subcommittee such as
this, but our entire culture needs to take a serious look at the concept of
double standards. I think there is an advance of basic integrity in that

e as a society need to take a serious Jook at the idea of things are

‘good for adults and wrong for children. R
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Now, I have been prepared to say that you can make that differ-
ential very quickly, a child comprehends certain things and an adult
others. On &w other hand, it seeins to me that we need to take a
serious look at the logic of how society is conditioned for example, in
mathematics. Two plus two to us is four, and to the elementary
student, but in higher, more complex mathematics I think that
relationship still remains, and it seems to me that our society is wres-
tling with a problem very much related to this issue. What is the moral
principle of the land? Are we concerned about the violence for children
when in our society as a whole, one of the major problems is child
abuse in our culture.

Reverence for life is something that is a continuing process. Preju-
dice is something that is of constant concern and so I would really like
to have you entertain the considerations that I am concerned about;
the idea of televising or the mass media or education, or any form
of our society in which we approach on the basis that some things are—
we do certain things at one level of age and we have another standard
at the adult level. I certainly believe that this is a major problem

~ throughout our society.

Doctor Northwhite, one of the great philosophers and mathemati-
cians, & brilliant man, has stated that a great deal of a child’s develop-
ment, both conditioning and mind is set by the age of seven, and he
attributes the primary influence on that life to the mother and so that
is one issue. The secon issue related to that is how do we affect soctety.,
I am sure there are various ranges. What does violence and obscenity,
what do these things do to our society, and what my plea in general
would be is that we should be concerned deleting violence and certain
kinds of presentations that are not creating good, but how do we affect
society and this brings us back to the importance of the mass media and
the grass roots. We again many times affect things indirectly instead of
directly. I often think that the Galilean never went to Rome to talk
with the Caesars, but he talked to fishermen, tax collectors and the
grass root moveinent, and we all know the impact that he had on Rome
and the entire world. I think of Ghandi’s effect in India.

In this area, what I am concerned about is what kind of atmosphere,
climate, culture, do we find ourselves living in and how do we change
that and that takes us to a point very related to that, that it scems to
me that our discussion here and through much of our culture is for
trying to delete that which is unworthy and when we think about the
motivation of a culture and the people, it seeins to me that there is
much to be said for dramatizing that which has value. I find myself
concerned here about suggesting that.we are putting so much enerzy
into what we ought to be deleting from the media. I find myself as a
citizen who watches, I must confess, very little television, but the
people I talk with and from what I hear, one of the things that is of
real concern is that before we get rit of the negative we are going to
have to give attention to the positive, what the former witness was
talking about. One of the things that is so lacking in our society are
television programs that have value, and the theater that has soine-
thing to say and churches that have any message that’s worth hearing:
and so we have dials that we spin because there is nothing better, As a

reacher who talks to somewhere between 800 and 1,200 people on a
Sunday morning, I have had to gradually modify some of my thinking
on this. I think the greater motivation in any kind of communication-
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is ifdwe can create an image of that which is beautiful and positive and
good.

I think there has been a tragic history in the church of damning
sin, telling people what's wrong, trying to get rid of the negative,
but it seems to me that in our c urgles or in the media that perhaps
the answer is in creating the positive preventation of values of things
which are good in life and I simple raise the question here with the
subcommittee as to whether we might inadvertently give attention
to something which is negative when we could be accentingbthose
things which are of a positive nature. I happen to sincerely believe
that whether it is in the home or media or wherever it is, that this
accent on the positive experiences is something we are going to have
to give more attention to. In family life, I am constantly dealin in
counseling relationships with parents who are trying to tell their
children what not to do and yet it seems to me that the most fulfilling,
effective creative family relationship that I deal with are those where
parents are not so determined about what their children should not
do, but parents who inspire their children to have freedom of creative
ideas, who have values that are worthy of development. So I raise
that question ‘this morning in this manner.

I start with the assumption that television is a major influence on
our society. I think if you just put it in the dollar market, that if it
were not an influence, the advertisers would not put all their money
into it, so I begin with the assumption that it is a major influence; but
is there a way rather than trying to restrict what we are discussing
as being negative, is there a way to give more attention to seeing i
we can upgrade it so that this becomes a more positive media.

One final comment I would have, and this comes down directly
to my own feelings. When we are talking about freedom in this matter
of mass media, all of us are expressing concerns about censorship and
yet censorship can take place in many different ways. One of the
things that I l;mve encountered as a reh%ous leader is that there is &
type of censorship in the industry in-built about religious broad-
casting and our fathers thought that the freedom of religion was
vitally important. It was one of the tenants that they built into our
heritage. In trying to reach out in the mass media in any kind of
religious broadcasting, one is immediately confronted with the fact
that the time that is available on the TV and oftentimes radio, many
stations delegate this only to Sunday morning when not very man
people tune in and I am critical here of what has been done wit
religious broadcasting. I think much of it has been ineffective, but
as a religious leader, I do have some deep concerns about the mass
media industry taking a prejudiced view that all religious broad-
casting must be the same. It seems to me that I should not evaluate
all blacks as being alike, I should not evaluate caucasians as being
alike, and this is one of the things that I am trying to suggest, that
the freedom of religion might be a positive influence on the individual,
such as the mass media is & mass influence on our lives. I think some-
where in the subcommittee’s deliberations it might be worth looking
at.

Is there a prejudicial attitude so that persons or church leaders
may want to do something more creative than is being done in broad-
castine. That would be a breakthrough and be an influence. So 1
guess I will just close by saying that the concerns of this community
are the concerns of all citizens. -
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I am raising the question as to whether there are some other ap-
proaches into this and there may be more than I know about.

{The following prepared statement was subsequently received for
the record:] :

STATEMENT OF REv. EArL K. HANNA, PAsTor, ARvapa UNITED METHODIST
CHURCH, ARVADA, CoLo.

(Inasmuch as I had not intended to make a formal presentation to the sub-
committee, my comments were extemporaneous, and not printed in advance-—as
requested l’)y the committee. In response to several requests received, to have an
outline of the material presented, the following résumé has been prepared.)

I. The issue of double standards between adults and children in mass media and
throughout our sociely.—It is my impression this hearing begins with the assumption
that it is legitimate to have a double standard of moral and value issues, meaning
more specifically, it appears to be assumed that certain expressions of violence
and immorality arc acceptable for adult listeners and unacceptable for children.
I can see that we must recognize the difference between the learning and inter-
pretation abilities of children and adults; however, I raise serious question about
the seemin§ assumption that there is one level of morality for children and another
fur adults. If violence and killing are wrong for children—they are equally wrong

-. for adults. To illustrate in another area, if dishonesty is acceptable for adults we

cannot assume that our children should be honest. More closely related to the

" igsue of violence and mass media, it is illogical to sssume that reverence for life

(which is the counterpart of violence) is an attitude of response to life that pre-
vails for children, and then suddenly violence is enjoyed by adults. By the same
process of reasoning, it is illogical to assume that we steep the minds of children
in one form of sexual conduct when they are small—and then suddenly find
another set of moral codes enjoyable and acceptable for adults.

Integrity in violence and morality, like honesty, must have consistent meaning
and values throughout a society. I urge the subcommittee to carefully examine
this issue of ‘“‘double standards.”

I1. It 18 imperative to delermine by what method charnyz can most effectively be
accomplished.—In the first report shared in this hearing by a psychiatrist, much
of the data seemed to undergird the conviction that violence, obscenity and sex
have negative influence upon young listeners. I assume this hearing is in process
because there has been enough concern about this subject and enough evidence
related to the seriousness of it—that further exploration of the issue is in order.

Assuming that violence and morality are issues being affected by the mass media,
I would urge the committee to give consideration to the possibility of correcting
the issue by emphasizing worthy programing, rather than trying to negate the
unworthy. At the present time the theaters, churches, television, and some other
areas of our culture are suffering from a lack of inspiring and worthwhile pro-
graming. I believe millions of Americans are being intellectually and emotionally
starved for good programing at various points throughout our culture—and
especially via mass media. Human beings eat unsavory food when nothing else is
available—they watch offensive television when good programing is not available.

If we take seriously the thoughts of great men like Dag Hammarskjcid, that
the great challenge of our age is to become truly humar. we must focus our
asttention upon using the theater, churches, television, etc. to inspire and
enlighten people toward worthwhile living. Surely, no one can make a meaningful
defense for violence on TV. The issue that is so often debated is how harmful it is.
Throughout our culture we need to “‘accent the positive’’—rather than trying to
determine what is permissible.

111 Closely allied to the thoughts shared in the previous comments, is the issue of the
right of religion to use television and mass media.—Perhaps these words are more
appropos for the management of the media than for this committee; nevertheless,
I would urge this committee to take this thought under advisement in_their
comprehensive study. Many of our founding fathers assumed that religious
freedom was one of the basic rights of the citizens. Freedom of religion is being
curtailed by mass media, through the policy of many stations prohibiting religious
broadcasting excepting at the ‘‘Sunday ghetto”’ hours—wgen few people are
listenin%; I am sympathetic to the problems of those responsible for the mass
media; however, I think it is unfair to assume that no religious broadcasting
can have an appeal to the masses of people. It is as prejudicial to put all religious
broadcasting into a category, as it is to categorize all Blacks, all Caucasians, or
all Orientals as being alike. 2 8

~.
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" "t If it is reasonable to assume that “freedom of religion” is an important aspect

of our heritage, then we have a responsibility to determine how it can be conveyed
and communicated through mass media. There hag been much concern expressed
about censorship in this hearing. Censorship takes many forms. The fear of
censorship by government is & rightful concern; pevertheless, censorship by prej-
udiecial classification of all religious é)rogrnm}ning as being unacceptable to the
general public is equally slarming. ensorship may be the product of govern-
ment, or it may be the y-product of economics. 1 would urge the subcommittee
to incorporate this concern into its study. i

~~ Many times we enter into the error of attacking problems from the wrong end.
To illustrate, if a dermatologist were merely to prescribe ointments for blemisghes
on the skin, and not preseribe ‘medicine to cleanse the impurities of the blood,
stream which cause the blemishes—this therapy would obviously be ineffcetive.
By the same process of reasoning, the efforts to remove violénce and sexual
irregularities from television may appear to be a noble cause and worthy oi our
concern; however, if we do not deal with the underlying issues, such as I have
tried to suggest in this presentation, our efforts will be as fruitless as applying
ointment to a blemish on the skin—without giving due attention to the impurities
of the blood stream. v

Mr. Vax Deeruy. Thank -you. Our obvious task is to stimulate
some new directions in broadeasting, without overstepping. We are
denlmi,' with elements that we want to keep as free and independent as
possibie. o . :

Do vou have any questions, Mr. Wirth?

Mr. Wirra. Thank you very much, Rev. Hanna for being with us.

Mr. Van DeeruIx. We are grateful to you.

The next witness then will pe Ms. Jane Hoback, from the National
Organization of Women. :

May we also have Mr. Willie Montoya, chairman of the Colorado
Committee for Mass Media for the Spanish Surnamed and Mr. Peter
Nev, attorney for the American Civil Liberties Union join Ms. Ho-
back, so that we may have a panel for this presentation? Is Mr.
Montoya in the room? His statement will be made a part of the
record.

[Mr. Montoya’s prepared statement follows:]

STATEMENT OF WILLIE MOXNTOY, CuaipmayN, Cororapo COMMITTEE ON Mass.
MEDIA AND THE SraNisH SURNAME .

Violence and sex on television is a reflection of the mentality of this nation. - .

Television must be bathed and purged but so must the causes of this type of
mentality. The causes of this mentality are in the social, political, and economic
fabric of this nation and perhaps too interwoven to be separated. A change in the
gystem with its inequities and injustices is what is needed if the sins of television
are Lo be eliminated. As long as t.v. remains in the hands of merchants television
will not change. ‘

It may be that the purpose of t.v. violence is to inure people so that their minds
can be manipulated and placated. Is it the intent of t.v. to tranquilize the masses.
so that the greedy and corrupt of this nation can continue their thiever, and
corruption without the interference of an aware and concerncd populace? T.v. is.
the new opium of the masses and its lethal doses are being administered by mer-
chants and hawkers for their commercial benefit. The use of murder and violence
tosell deodorent and toothpaste is deploreable. Shouldn’t there be a higher purpose
for television? : : ;

Television violence is dangerous to children because of its redundancy and
repitition. Itisa conditioning process that can only end in maladjusted individuals.
‘Also the lack of realiiy in television is harmful. it is bad enough inundating chil-
dren's senses with violenee and sex and even worse to put the violence and sex in a
world of unreality-thus giving the children a doubly distorted vision of the adult
world. Children are shown that all maladies are checked and repaired within the
span of a half-hour or hour show. ’ : :
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- . Television is fostering n mentality that glorifies the intent and extent of violence.
Tt is confirming*that violence by authorized” persons is acceptable. It is the
" reflection of this nation’s mentality ‘that saysone must murder and maim in order
‘to prevent crime, one must kill and destroy in order to save. It is a:distorted
“mentality.thatis continuallﬂ re-enforced and perﬁe'tuntedv by its own creations and
‘inveéntions. So to change the outrages of t.v. the social, political and economic
systems of this country must be changed. - ' o

STATEMENTS OF MS. JANE HOBACK, COCHAIRMAN, MEDIA TASK
FORCE, DENVER CHAPTER, NATIONAL ORGANIZATION FOR
. WOMEN; AND PETER NEY, ATTOENEY, DENVER, CorL0.

. 'Ms. Hosack. Thank you. By way of introduction, I am the co-
chairman of the Media Task Force for the N ational Organization for
Women, Denver chapter. ~ =~ - R T

- The National Organization for Women is a civil rights group of
‘men and women whose main 2ims and aspirations are to improve the
lot of, opportunities for, and the image of women, thus bringing them
_into the fpull mainstream of our society. - IR
. The Media Monitoring Task Force of NOW has s main concern
of insistence upon the portrayal of women in muitiple Toles as positive;

. vision industry to undertake. . . R PR
~=  Kathleen Bonk, national cocoordinator of NOW’s Media Monitor-
: ing Task Force, speaking to the subject of de-stereotyping women in

the media, states:

" A major obstacle in improving the status of women lies in public attitudes and -
values regarding women's roles in society. The 'mass communications media have

great potential as'a vehicle for social change and could exércise 4 significant influ-
ence in helping to remove prejudices and stereotypes accelerating the acceptance
of women’s new and expanded reles in society and prompting their integration
into the development process as equal partners.! L I
A recent study 2 of the world of the heavy television viewer reveals
that people who watch a great deal of television see. the real world as
more dangerous and frightening than those who watch very little. This
report points out the authority television has in our society, and
suggests that what people see on television becomes their concept-of
what happens in the real world. C S e
One o? gIOW’s main objectives is to improve the image of women in
that all-pervasive area of the media, recognizing that this is one ~f the
most persuasive forces operating in .our society today. We are con-
stantly bombarded with statistics to prove this, that is, there are
approximately 112 million television sets in the 65.8 million American
homes; 97 percent of all homes. have one or more. television sets.
The number of homes with television sets outnumbers those with
. "indoor plumbing. The average set is turned on 6 hours and 46 minutes
per day, or approximately 2,400 hours per year. Just as impressive
are the statistics that state that by the time a student graduates from
high s¢hool, she or he will spend roughly 11,000 hours in the class-
room and 15,000 hours in front of a television set, bombarded by more
than 640,000 commercial messages.? o :
! Kathleen Bonk. “De.Stereotyping Women in the Media.” AQCESS, 1976, ‘
o (a;‘.;og,;e rg?‘ob'?;,rpm;dl Larry Gross, “The Scary World of TV's Heavy Viewer.” Paychology.
3 Sleg'el, 1975, in "’l‘elévlsx‘:m: The Universal Curriculum In Sexism.”” Kathleen Bonk and Jo-Ann Evans
Gardner, for the National Conference on Women in Education, second draft, May 2, 1976, ;
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- "George Gerbner and Larry Gross, in their seventh ‘annual report
on the violence profile this -spring,’ stressing the powerful place
television has’in our society, drew a distinct correlation between the
. effects -of symbolism, such as common rituals and mythologies and
folk tales, and religion. They state that television has nearly replaced
rel?ion. in our society as being the most believed, most all pervasive .-
and ‘ef’ective metho of drawing a vast-majority of the people “into -
the fold,” so to say.? : S
What does this mean to the National O anization For Women,
and to our goal of improving the image ‘of women_in ‘the media?
How do the subjects of today’s hearings, sex and violence on tele-
vision, and ‘the effects of the family viewing hour, affect our. als?
Studies ? have shown throughout the last 20 years, that women
have been and remain grosslg underrepresented in television program-
i’F%as major characters. Gerbner has stated that in the simple world of
plots, three-fourths of all leading characters on prime time net-
~ .work TV ere male. Statistics 4 also show that in children’s programing,
like adult programing, ‘males. dominate the cast of characters, inclu -
ing puppets, muppets, animals, and people. Gerbner and Gross also.
state that representation in the fictional world of television signifies

social existence; absence means symbolic annihilation. In other words, . - -
television, through overt means or neglect,.has attempted. to annihi-

late women, who “in the real world represent 53 percent of the -
population - ‘ . o =
" \With these statistics pointing to the fact that males dominate the
world of television, botﬁ in adult and children’s programming, let’s
take a look at how the men on television treat the minority—the
women. - : e -
Gerbner’s Violence Profile revealed that, on the whole, females
were less violent than the males on television ; however, if they eng ad
in violence, they- had a greater chance of being victimize.g. ‘Studies
have shown that not only do criminals learn their roles from television,
but so do the victims. Television thus not only teaches the-criminals to
commit_the crimes, but teaches women to be victims. Gerbner alsn
states that among females, more vulnerable than men in most cate- ;
§ories, both young and old women, as well as unmarried lower class,
oreign and nonwhite women bore especially heavy burdens of relative
victimization. Old, poor and black women ware shown only as killed
and never as killers. ““Good’”’ women, unlike “good” men, had no
lethal power, but “bad” women were even more lethal than ‘bad”
men. : :
~ The victimization of the “‘good” woman, Gerbner says, is-often the
curtain-raiser that provokes the hero to righteous action. Thus, when
the woman herself is not the object of the violence, she is the cause of
it. ‘

! Georfe Gerbner and Larry Gross, ''Living With Televizion, The Violence Proﬁle." Journal of Com-
m::.n‘l)%t on, Vol. 26/2, 8prirg, 1976, D. 1973. : .

‘3 Geolxe Gerbner, “Violence in Television Drama: Trends and S{mbollc Functlons.” In G. 8. Comstock
and E. A. Rubinstein (Eds), Television and Social Behavior. Vol. 1: Medis Content and Control, Wash-
{ngton: U.8. Government Printing Office, 1972, pp. 28-187, and 8. W, Head, “Content Analysisof 'I‘_el'evixio_n
Dramatic P s." Quartarly. of Film, Radio and Telovision 9, 1054, Pp. 176-94; and Smyth and Dalles,
Three Years of. New York Telecision, 1951-53, Urbana, Iinais; National Association of Education Broad-
%sieg,lllqg_s?i‘ Nancy 8. Tedesco, “Pattetns in' Prime “ime", Journal bf Communications, Vol. 24:2, Spring,
y D. s .
11:)- I‘:’I:ncy 8. Tedesco, “Pstterns in Prime Time."” Journal of Commundications, Vol. 24:2, Spriog, 1974, P.
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.- -Children’s tpro aming does not escape this pattern, except that the
- percentage of males to females is higher. As for viclence; a study on
“girls in the ‘cartoons ! reports that when girls are shown (remember
- that 75 percent of all cartoon characters are male), they are shown in_
. only a few typified roles, the “bossy” girl, the girl who stands around
Vghuii_et,ly'watc ing the boys do the action, or the victim of either

- threatened or carried out violence. There is a highly recuitent theme

- of girls showing great romantic affection for boys, but the boys do not

- exhibit’ this: behavior at all. Further, the adult humanoid types do

. ﬁghd,;(’;v‘ith alarming frequency, to kidnap females and drag them
around. : ’ . . - B

| As these studies show, when a program contains violence, the victim

is a women more often than not—and & helpless one at that. The

% media committee of the National Commission on the Observance of

. ‘up are the subject of the exploitive “woman. as” victim’.

: International Women’s Year has drawn up a checklist for the por-
. trayal of women in entertainment programing and advertising for use
" by writers, directors, and producers. Two .of the pointS"th% bring

questioning its place as the main entertainment value of ‘the piece,
and. questioning the value of the woman as the hapless object of the
brutal._mn‘v ing forces, making things worse by making panicky choices.
» The other question one should ask is ‘“would the pieceé work just as
- well if a man were in her shoeés? And, if a rape is shown, is it deajt with
as basically a sexual experierce, which it is not, or as.a physical
assault, which it is?” . S O
-+ At today’s hearings, we are speaking to the subjects of sex and
-+ .violence. Rape, which is a crime of violence, all too often is dealt with
on a sexual basis in television programing. With few ‘éxceptions, the
‘raped women “is asking for it.” She is invariably young'and beautiful;
she usually lives alone; she wilks the dark streets alone at njght; she
ogéns her door unquestioningly to ‘anyone; and she knows nothing
about how to prevent the attack. S Lo e
Rape is a crime of physical assault and rape victims’ ages-range
from very young children to old women. Beauty is no requirement to
be raped. But in the world of television, we are supposed to feel sorrier
for the victim if she is at the height of her youth and beauty—she
therefore has more “value”—and the industry once again ‘succeeds in
sensationalizing a program at the expense of women. If the woman is
even %-ive'n that much time. All too often, the rape victim is pushed -
aside for the more important “plot.” In most-police/detective shows,
which comprise 18 percent of televised programing, the female victim
is completely forgotten as we become engrossed in the pursuit and
inevitable glorious capture of the rapist by our hero. Rape as a’crime is
..just another way to make the male star look good. -
- The other subject of today’s hearing is also subject to the sensation-
alism of the television industry, sex. While volumes upon volumes
have already been researched on the effects of violence on television
upon the viewer, not much has been researched in the area of sex.
Perhaps we take sex more lightly, or, with our puritanical background,
it is easier to justify censorship of sex in television programing. It is
essy to censor an intimate scene from a movie being rerun for television

1 Helen White Streicher, “The Girls in the Cartoons.” Jou'mal of Communlcatlons, vol.
24:2, Spring 1974, pp. 125-129, ’
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- or to “Blip” 44 o naughty word from a guest speaker on a talk show—
the audiency gually laughs and fills the ‘word in' mentally, . or the
jmagination g £l in the intimate scene in *he movie. The question is,
wh'_jy 1S SBX cep¢ored more and studied less in television? =~ 7 o
, . The Phragg cgomen as sex objects’’ is by now probably an'old, tired
cliche to yoyu gyt television programing insists upon perpetuating theé
jmage of Wory o on this basis, Time and agaiu, & woman with a pretty
face and a scq - tily clad body is used to add nothing more than irrele-
yant sexual jyiorest to a program. It has nothing to do with the plot.
1t adds Nothiy,q to the development of the story. But it is a sure-fire
wny t0 Tescyq oy, oftentimes poorl written, mundane program. It will
keep the viey e attention if nothing else will.
. By reducyy g {pe role of a woman to a thing in this manner, television
violates herj Ty cority and worth and therefore the integrity and worth
of all .Women. =4 . ‘ N .

This sensq;opalizing is also evident in télevision programing on the
subject of hop ogexuality. In the very few instances where the industry
has_attempgaq to deal with this topic, the networks have bungled

badly. Excepy for our friends from «Mary Hartman, Mary Hartman,”” ¥

Ed ond Hoy o4 who have a reallife, healthy relationship. selevision
1imits itS trog ¢ ment—or mistrentment—of homosexuality to two areas.
. One; the },gmosexual character is “‘sick” and is usually involved in -
perpetrating s illness on an innocent victim. Wake up industry! The
American P piatric Association. no Tonger includes homosexuality-
on its list of ] esses- JCl ; REER !
r, the iny, ocent character is wrongly accused of being a homosexual

and is thregiened with losing job, family and friends before his or .

‘her good - is_cleared. These things do happen to homosexuals. -
~Gay people gre denied many of their civil rights. If the industry -
13.go010g to with the subject, deal with these real problems in a
responsible i elligent, knowledgéable manner, instead ‘of sensa-
tionalizing . order to sell. ‘ T

. What Ty, ;o been talking about toda is sexism, the unequal and

ossly unfy;, treatment of women in the areas of sex and violence
in the teleyigon industry. Whitney Adams of NOW, speaking before
this subcoy, pittee at a previous hearing, was asked what the dif-
..fer(,ezlse betyeen seX and sexisin was. She replied, “‘sex is fun, sexism = -
jsn’t. we > ! _ 1 _

We have jerd the statistics on the millions of people who watch-

television f, hundreds of hours in this country. #rom the several -

‘studies thyy pave been cited, we know that many people derive their
concepts gp g perceptions of the real world from the programs they
watch on tq) ayision. The industry has a powerful impact in this area.
Women gy, jptelligent, capable, ‘competent human_beings. If the

television ; try would take the respo: ibility, and we are askin '
ustry, 1 ake sponsibihty £ : g .
them to, (;? dchg,ngm _its image of women to reflect this truth, the -

im%‘ée of women in the ﬁublic’s eye would change drastically as well. .-
e hqve so been asked to comment on the _fnmﬂy viewing hour."
‘The basic oncept of the family viewing hour is a ood one, and the - .

National g cociation of Broadcasters in voluntarily promoting this..

concept aproored to have done a good thing for the viewers, and
especlally for children. .
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.However, the truth once again wins out. The television industry
‘i, with all. due respect, primarily concerned with being a money-
making enterprise. -ﬁowever,'one must remember. that vtﬁe airwaves -
the industry uses to make their profits belong to. the people. . .~
"It appears there has been a definite drop in violence, in spite of the.
. ‘concept of the family viewing hour, and the fact that during that time, .
7 according to the. seventh annual violence profile, there has been -a
‘definite drop in “family hour” violence, this decline has been matched
by a sharp increase in violence during. children’s weekend: and day-
- time programing and in violence over:l% during the current season, and.
- by an even larger 2-year rise in violence after 9 p.m. e.s.t. So, in fact,
we have simply traded less violence in a given time, for more violence
" during the rest of television viewing. It appears that the.family.
_ viewing hour has been a stop gap at best, and we-feel that the industry
must clean up its entire act. - Ce e

‘While the National Organization for Women must agree with the,
* television industry in acknowledging the fact that television cannot

“be a surrognte parent, and that it is not the industry’s responsibility .

to “keep watcE” over ‘children, however, one has ‘to- realize  that,

according to the statistics quoted in the Library of-Congress issue .
. brief on “Television Violence; Effects on Children”. * from 9 to 11 p.m:

" there are 11 million children still watching television, and that number.

does not go down significantly until midnight, when in the wee hours

of the morning there are only. 743,000 children between the agesiof 2. =

and 11 still observing, perhaps learning both the roles of: the criminal
and victim. We feel the industry must begin to tuke some responsibility- .-
for its actions in this society, not- merely. its income:-We -control
alcohol, cigarettes, and drugs from minors because we fear the effects
they may have on their developing bodies. Yet we allow the publicly
ownes airwaves to succumb, once again, to the power of the almighty-
dollar, thus bombarding ourselves and our children with violence on-
television. Poor nutrition has been proven to have a.detrimental -
effect on the growth of childrens’ brains; is it outlandish to assume
that violence on television ‘would have a similar detrimental effect
on the minds of growing children. » . .
As men and woinen trving to change the image of women in the
media to a most positive image, we are convinced that the television.
industry uses sex and violence to sell. And, that too often women are.
the medium used to portray the sex and violence that sells television—
a more overt form of sexism does not exist. .
Mr. Vax Deerrix. Mr. Ney, if we could have your statement a

this time?
STATEMENT OF PETER NEY

Mr. Ney. So that my statement may be in proper perspective, I
am not an employee of the American Civil Liberties Union. I am an
attorney in private practice, and I have in the past done volunteer
work for the American Civil Liberties Union. I believe that some of
the comments™which have been made have made an allusion to the
fact that any regulation in this particular area could lead to the
danger of censorsﬁip, as if any regulation in this particular area was

1 “Television Violence : Effects on Children.” Library of Congress issue brle!__No. 1B75061,
by Edith M. Fairman, Science Policy Research Division, updated Mar. 24, 1976. E

80-385—T76-—3 | 3 ':1.
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not censorship. I think any regulation by Government agencies of
content in ‘television is indeed censorship, either ¢.psorsbip inthe
sense of setting certair. standards or setting certain probibitions.re-.
garding the dealing as to standards at certain partjcular. periods of
. time. I think I will agree:with' all speakers who have spoken here

" today that television of course has a tremendous jmpact on the

country as.a source of information which is given to peop{’e‘ar}d there-
fore it has a tremendous impact in the socialization of ndiViduals in
this country. For that very reason,; I would oppose any regulation by
the Congress of the United States as to content. v

I '-thixfi recent history in the United States indicates that a free, -
uncontrolled access to information docs in fact, hgve s Peneficial
effect in the long run. I think that it is awfully difficylt and I would
submit, impossi%le, for the Congress of the Uniteq States, to set
standards to achieve a social good to eliminate certain undesirable.
television material. I think that by placing the emphasis on attempt-
ing to eliminate either sexually oriented material or violence-oriented
material,- the end result is the control by the Goverpnment of what
individuals hear and see in the most effective method Of media,
television. I think that I am not here to say that more sex on tele-
_ vision is beneficial, but on the other hand, I think that no competent

evidence has indicated that it is detrimental. In the grea of Violence,
I think that Dr. Mendelsohn, who is certainly qualified in this area
and I am not, has criticized the scientific evidence which supposedly.
underlies or gives justification to control of program content by a
governmental agency. . o .

I think that violence itself may be detrimental, The viewing of
violence may be detrimental, but does that possibility really out-
weigh the known danger of governmental control of materigl which is
presented to the public. I would submit that probaply violence does
not serve a beneficial effect, but I would suggest thgt the viewing by
the mass audience of the violence that occurred in Vietnsm did in
fact lead somewhat to the end of that violence. The fact that the
violence brought into_the living room of the American people did -
change public policy. It is very difficult and I will ggain say, I will
submit it is improbable for the Congress of the Unitedg States to have-
a social good in mind and set certain standards while prohibiting
certain types of material to be broadcast on telgvision, without
realizing }trﬁat different contexts, such as prohibition, cause a great
social evil. .

I think any Government control of the media program content,™
would in fact, in the long run, cause a great social detriment, rather
than an alleviation of any possible short-run’.promotion Of social
. good. The first amendment, which was framed somewhat less than
200 years ago, does Erohibit the Congress from engcting legislation
which does control the freedom of speech and I woyld submit that.
although we are talking about a media that was pot conceived of-
200 years ago, I would sa¥ that grincxpl.e should gujde the Congress
of the United States and 1 would submit that that principle should
be a prineiple which the Congress attempts to ,broa(ﬁm, rather than
attempt to come as close as tpossible to finding exceptions to that
particular principle, and therefore I would submit that the Congress
should not in ary manner attempt to control- Program. cOntent.
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The Constitution of the United States expresses a faith in the
people- of the United States, that the people of the United States’
can accept or reject ideas. I think that the comments of Reverend
~ Hanna and the comments of my fellow panelists here indicate niore
- the danger of censorship than an endorsemens of censorship. Reverend

Hanna would propose that more good material’ be presented on

television. I think my fellow panelist is also speaking about a change -

in attitude toward women. Now, I do not disagree tEatA the television
industry should present better quality programs, more honest repre-
sentation of women and other minorities, but I would submit that the -

Congress of the United States should not set those standards and

attempt to enforce that by legislation. ‘ S

Thank you. : ‘

Mr. Van Degruiv. Should such standards be set at any level of

government? , ) : T

Mr. NEY. I would not enforce those standards be cut, because those
standards being set, would in fact be censorship. Dr. Mendelsohn
said a presentation of the Bible can be considered violent or it can be
an undue sexual representation. The works of Shakespeare could
also be so Interpreted. I do not think that the first amendment
deals with merely good material or acceptable material, cause much
material .in either literature, drama, or the dance, or whatever at
. the time of its introduction, if it is indeed creative, may in fact, not

" be acceptable to many eopie and through the passage of time it does

become acceptable ancF. I think that legislation or control 1 any
level of government-is indeed censorship and carries with it the
dangers which I.think have been apparent in recent history., -

lt\l/fr. Van DEErLIN. What should be the role of the FCC in granting
of licenses on a newly available television- channel or radio band,
and what should be its attitude at renewal time? .

Mr. Ney. I think the standards which the FCC uses now regarding
public interest program, how much is locally produced, those things
that do not deal with the content itself or regulation of content,
but merely deal with the appropriate role. Since we are dealing with a
limited access media, I think the FCC can look in the broad cate-
gories regarding how a station performs its function in a community
where it is licensed, but not on the issue of content, regardless of
what that content may be. :

Mr. Van DEgruiy. Dr. Mendelsohn also pointed out that it is
economically difficult, or ‘appears to be difficult, for local licensees
who are the responsible hoﬁ) ers of licenses to undertake local pro-
graming. They tend to become simply a conduit for what the network

serves

up.
Mr. I‘FEY. I think that’s true, but I don’t think that you will solve -

that particular problem by saying to a network or to a local station,
during these hours you cannot broadcast anything in whatever area,
whether we are talking about sex or violence, because the step which
the Congress would take, once it undertakes that type of censorship,
the next step obviously is that we must produce oodp things, we must
produce things that are most socially acceptable, we must produce
things which are more beneficial to the structure of the United States,
Then we go on to things, there must be programs which are pro-
American, there must be more programs conducive to our system of
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:Mule being shown every single week. They would do the saine pro-
ram, that’s bad practice and I don’t think it should be programing
. ‘because it deals with sex or violence. . :
"~ Mr. Van DeERLiN. Do you feel your interests, and . the interests
-of your organization, are adequately protected by the position enun-
- ciated'b r. Ney? _ _ o
. 'Ms. HoBack. ‘Well, I did want to point out ‘one thin , that if we
~:-could have monitoring of television during license renewal and it does
- “have to do with program content respecting women, not showing
~.them for what they are and employing more women at the station,
but also the kind of programing that depicts women iri various roles.
- Mr. VAx DEgRLIN. Mr. Ney, would you find that offensive? =~ -
.. Mr. NEY. Yes; I would say that any pressure by her organization
-to the station. In other words, presenting to the station %act,s_ that

. ‘their content is sexist, that their content is demeaning to women and . -

- therefore they should change their content, I.think is perfectly -
acceptable, but not through the agency of Government. As far as the .-

. -employment of women, I think there is legislation that covers that - *

and that’s not related to the content. - - :
. Mr.. WirTH. Thank you, Mr. Ney. Nobody on the subcommittee’

‘or.in Congress-is_talking about censorship. That’s a  very broad

* term or umbrella that we throw over the whole. thing. The issues are .

-much more ‘ambiguous. Who is going to define what s bad program- - ;

- ing, who,makes that up? . =~ . e - -
Mr. NEy. I.think these definitions are:set forth by the FCC regula-
tions which do not deal with content. My argument is that. if you say
there has.to. be:less sex and violerice on television or else we ‘are =t
going to renew.your license and if ‘you go further, and say a progr:
has a partial theme of violent activity and it can only be shown »t a
certain time or if you say that the Government does require, .re
are some sort of requirernents as to sex to bé given in the material in
advance, that’s entirely different thivg, I think than saying when a -
program comes up in a renewal, lir:::se renewal, 1{ou have shown the
same material over and over aga’:, and do not have any variety in

your material, you have not pressnted sufficient newscast as you said =~

you were going to do in your application, in fact, you don’t even have
o news department in your station and all you are using the station -
for is to re-run old movies, whether it be Juck the Ripper or Francis -
the Mule, and you supply that to sell— ‘ ' ,

Mr. Wirra. How do you define, to take another aspect of this, the -
equal time and fairness doctrine? ’

Mr. Ney. I believe that Congress has become aware that there
are certain shortcomings in the equal time and fairness doctrine. I
think that the fairness doctrine, equal time has become a workable
solution to present more materials to the public. In other words, when
the Congress has become concerned about those doctrines, it las
become concerned because television stations become reluctant to
broadcast controversial material because they then have to give equal
time. I think that’s the bad aspect of it. But I think the intent of the
equal time was that more information be given both sides of an issue
and be prepared, but I think there are obvious shortcomings to that
also, because it gives the television stations great concern when they
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‘broadcast controversial material and . therefore, I would' say that
goal should be to have more controversial material not to have it
restricted, but less controversial material or have a prohibition against
controversial material. '

Mr. Wirrs. That's not the intent of the equal time—to restrict——

Mr. Nev. But I think that's the result. ' o

Mr. Wirra. Does the same thing have to a ply to the print media?

Mr. Nex. My articular feeling 1s that in t‘}:e' print medis, the only
excusc or the on{)y justification for equal time or fairness 1s in_tele-
vision, because it is a limited access media. I will say that any legis-
lation that would deal with the news media or any other like magazines
or public speakers, the fairness doctrine or cqual time would be totally
out of place. The only justification is the limited access, and I would
say that legislation which has been passed in certain states regarding
equal time or fairness in newspapers is totally contradictory to the
concept of the_first amendment. o

Mr. Wirts. Given the fact that there is limited access, limited air
waves, that the electronic media thercfore has a different kind of
responsibility—— o ' R

r. NEY. Yes; they have a different responsibility, but I don’t

thin the responsibility should be used to carve out an ‘exception. of
‘government control to program content of the first amendment. - -

Mr. Wirts. The question is then, how do we assure these special
responsibilities are met. Mos. Hoback, I would be very curious as to-
how you would think you could influence or you could, or anybody
should influence program decisions for the purpose of meeting what:
would assume you would agree is 8 special responsibility? - ~ would
assume that is a special responsibility to the electronic media?

Ms. HoBack. Yes. o L e

Mr. Van DeeruiN. What do we do to assure that the responsibility
is met? . o o ‘ o

Ms. Hosack. We have tried many ways..As I said, at licenise renewal
time we did have a petition, and we have in Denver set up some agree-

. 0eNts with the network -as far as network programing "respects

worlnen. ‘As far as I can see up to this point, that is our most effective
tool. , S
Mr. Wirrs. How many licenses have ever been denied?
Ms. Hopack. I don’t know, I don’t have the figures. ~ .
Mr. Vax DeErLIN. In television, it is three, but only two of them
were picked up by the Commission. One was yanked by the courts.
Mr. Wirts. That does not appear to be—— = VRS
Ms- Hopack. In many cases petitions to deny were rescinded be- -
cause we made agreements witE the stations and things like 'that
before the license was denied. L
‘Mr. Wirts. In any case, if the problem of sexism is as dominant as
you say, then the question still remains what kind of pressure can you
place o eliminate that, if it is your goal to do that? The petition to
deny does not seem to be an effective route, given the fact that only
three petitions have been denied. S
Ms. HoBack. As I said, we have you know, formal agreements in’
lieu of the license being denied. We have also been’ putting pressure
on the advertisers and that seems to be effective in that advertisers
ull their advertising and it is & loss of income, and that seems to

it home. N
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- -1 Mr. WirtH. Your testimony didn’t suggest any movement—
" - Ms. HoBack. What we are trying to point out in this testimony is
* how the women are subject of violence. - I ,
Mr. Van DeerLIN. The question then is what do we do-about it? -
. «Ms. HoBack. Well, I'm .not sure as far.as Government regulations,
you know, what we have in mind. I think that we would agree that
_ the idea of censorship is not a good one. As I said our, you know, our
" main area, we are concentrating in right now is monitoring and setting
up these councils. =~ ‘ B T
- *Mr. WirrtH. Does:the.Governmeént have any role in that? .=
.+ Ms..HosAck: Government issues the license and the Government
‘doesn’t think that the stations-are performing.in the. best public
interest, we try to .b'rin%it‘up. and that’s a Government role: I think -
that’s ‘the role of the Government.to take our testimony seriously
‘and to take it into effect when they. are issuing licenses. . o
- Mr. Wirta. I guess I have a difficult time understanding why
that does not become a form of censorship. That’s very:-much getting
- into pr(ﬁ'raming and content? We're back to an inherent—= _
Ms. Hosack. I think it is a good thing to- remember as I said in
my testimony that the public owns the airways: and if the public
interests aren’t being best served, then the networks. should do
something about it. : : S AT
' Mr. VAN DeeruN. Every citizen has one person-he can go to, and
that is his Congressman. - . . T S
 Mr. -Wirrs. You put your finger right on a great part of it. The
public owns the airwaﬂs. On the other hand, it is:protected by the
first amendment, by the Bill of Rights, that is an additional area
in which'we are operating. - - ‘ : o :
- -Any further comment? .
- Mr. Nev. I think I o :
Mr. WirTa. The point I would like'to make is that the simple-issue
of censorship is not the way to cope with the question. The question
is much more complicated than that, I think. I think Ms. Hoback

stated in her testimony that the public owns the airways. - .

Mr. Nev. I don’t think there is any question that the public owns
the airways. I think that there is no question that some programing
is poor. I think the' Government has some control regarding the issuing
of licenses and has some control regarding the relation of time. Types of
program to achieve certain long-range social goals but I think that
when you get to the issue which is before the subcommittee of sex
and violence in attempting to define it, and take it out either at certain
times or entirely, then I think you can’t get away from the issues which <
are really here and essentially Dr. Mencgielsohn certainly again amply
iltustrated as to how it would be absolutely impossible to define what
is violence in a different context. I think that the most effective remedy
which NOW has found is a remedy which I think is perfectly legiti-
‘mate, that is negotiating with the stations, with the sponsors, and
having your feelings aired, because I think that no television network
is now saying, you know, the public be damned, we are not at all
interested in public reaction, but what I am opposed to is the clout
of Government being used to further those ends of presenting women
in a more realistic fashion.

Mr. Van Deeruiv. I am a little weary of the clout of sponsors.
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Mr. NEY. I am also, but the clout of the sponsor is less dangerous

. and I don’t think that we can get away from the clout of sponsors

~ as long as you have commercial television. The clout of the sponsor -
is I would submit, less dangerous than the clout of Government. . -
~ Mr. WirTn. Just to finis this out, we are saying there is a respon= -
" sibility at license renewal. I would gather that the position is that
prior to the decision being made, pressure can be brought to bear and
that’s the time at which Government does that and the Congress at
license renewals by the FCC. This subcommittee’s Congress has re-
sponsibility over citizen responsibility over the FCC which is a, you
know, a creature of the Congress, not made out of whole cloth some
place and not & creation of the administration, but a creature of law
passed by the Congress and therefore, elected by the people of the
country, and therefore it would follow it is appropriate that we give
guidelines to the Federal Communications Commission as to What
could be involved in the license process. N

Mr. NeY. I think so. : _

Mr. WirTH. At that time, it would be appro riate that we might
~ receive recommendations from NOW or the ACLU on what should

be in those guidelines presented to the FCC by the Congress.-

Mr. NEv. I would think that’s appropriate. S

Mr. WirtH. That would seem to a very good step toward some
direction in this aren, rather than talking about the broad aspects of
censorship. We have perhaps arrived at some afeement. One finn}
question, what’s your experience been with the broadcasters in
Colorado in relation to the concerns you ex ressed? - - ..

Ms. Hosack. I will say that it is always difficult to talk to the local
stations about trying to do stereotyped women, because most sta-
tions, you know, are pretty typica in “their” portrayal of women: T
have a mixed reaction about it. Iit is difficult for us to get in there. It
is difficult to form an agreement with them and I think we are making
small steps, but I am certainly not satisfied that the results.that we
have here in Colorado—I think we have to go & lot further away be-
fore we will be satisfied.

Mr. Van DeeruN. Thank you, both of you.

I-think our witnesses this morning have been very free and oFen :
and helpful on this subject and we appreciate their assistance. he
subcommittee will resume at 2 o’clock to hear the testimony from two
television critics from the local newspapers and as soon 8s possible
afterwards, we will hear from the broadcasters and theirrepresentatives.

We will be in recess until 2 o’clock.

[Whereupon, at 12 noon the subcommittee hearing recessed to re-
convene at 2 p.m., the same day.]”

AFTER RECESS

{The subcommittee reconvened at 2 p.m., Hon. Lionel Van Deerlin,
presiding.] :

Mr. Van DEeerLix. The hearing will resume.

I am Congressman Van Deerlin of California, chairman of the Sub-
. committee on Communications. With me is Congressman Tim Wirth
of these parts, and also with us is Alan Pearce} professional staff.
member for the Subcommittee on Communications, and Robert
Sachs, legislative assistant to Congressman Wirth.
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Our first two witnesses of the afternoon are the kind to whom we can
look for absolutely objective testimony inasmuch as they are press
_.observers. S
' They are Mrs. Barbara Haddad Ryan of the Denver Post and Mr.

Dusty Saunders, of the Scripps-Howard Rocky Mountain News.
Mrs. Ryan, would you proceed?

STATEMENTS OF MS. BARBARA H. RYAN, THE DENVER POST, AND
WALTER (DUSTY) SAUNDERS, THE ROCKY MOUNTAIN NEWS

Ms. RyaN. My name is Barbara Ryan. I have been a member of
the Denver Post staff for 14 years, and was television-radio editor
from December 1970 to February of this year. I am the mother of two
television viewers, age 4 and 6.

After the family viewing time premiered last fall, the reaction I got
in calls and letters fell mostly into two categories. ‘

The first was from viewers who worried that they would be subjected
to bland kids’ stuff just because some parents can’t control their chil-
dren’s viewing,

Some of them also believed rumors that Chairman Richard Wiley
of the Federal Communications Commission had forced it on broad-
casters, and they considered i’ blatant Government meddling in pro-
graming.

The second category was parents who said, in effect:

It's about time they did something. But did you see that really gruesome movie
the other night after the family hour? .-

Many parents felt the concept didn’t go far enough, and some wor-
ried that “advisories” or disclaimers would attract adolescents who
watch a lot of TV by themselves. Several persons asked why the net-
works don’t rate their shows in newspaper listings.

I should note that the network affiliates in Denver don’t indicate,
in the schedules they send the hewspapers, when a show carries an
advisory.

The people I heard from who objected to family viewing time were
by no means in favor of violence. Their major concern seemed to be
that network comedies would revert to the mindless fluff of the
1950’5, with none of the social relevance and sexual candor pioneered
by Norman Lear.

Likewise the parents who wrote or called me were far more worried
about gratuitous violence than sex. '

The calls and letters on family viewing time weren’t especially
numerous. Denver may not be too different from the national sampling
in an Opinion Research Corporation poll last October that found 58
sercent of those questioned never heard of family viewing time.
3y April, this figure had dropped only 8 percent.

People I encountered face-to-face last fall—and beyond—did ask
why family hour ends in Denver at 8 p.m., but not until 9 p.m. on
both coasts.

I understand that the reason is money: the cost of delaying network
feeds to the interior. With networls profits at record levels, it might be
an excellent investment to make family time uniform nationwide.

It would help prove that network motives are sincere, and possibly
counter criticism that family time is just a public relations gimmick
© to avoid stronger nieasures. :
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" Almost one-third of the Nation’s TV hotiseholds are in the large -

" central time zone. Add to that the viewers in the mountain time zone,

which includes Denver, and we get a sizable audience that starts
seeing adult shows at 8 p.m. Children there are not likely to go to
‘bed earlier than théir contemporaries in Bethesda or Scarsdale. =~

As T noted earlier, sorme parents told me that not even 9 p.m. would
be much of an improvement. Nielsen figures bear them out, indicating
that 20 million viewers under age 17 are still watching at 9 p.m. I even
got suggestions that family hour extend to the late newscast. -

Few if any viewers I heard from raised what to me is a basic problem
with the concept: the lack of specific criteria and definitions. It also
disturbs producer and writers, who, of course, took the issue to
court. L
They apparently feel they’re at the mercy of network watchdogs
who operate as Justice Potter Stewart does on pornography: he can’t
define it, but he knows it when he sees it. .

I shared their reservations from the day last year the three network
chiefs emerged from Mr. Wiley's office, through my summer interviews
with actors and producers in Los Angeles, and into the fall season
after the Nationa) Association of Broadcasters adopted the concept
into its television code. :

In one sense the cries of pain and outrage from the so-called creativ
segment of the industry were hard to tske seriously. The first amend-
ment rhetoric would have been more persuasive if, up to then, they
had been treating us to edifying masterpieces every night. Or even
once a week. :

And there was the nagging suspicion that the underlying issue
wasn’t freedom of expression, but the loss of highly lucrative syndica- -
tion sales in early evening slots becaiise 2 show couldn’t qualify as”™
family viewing. :

However, it i undeniable—iu fact network spokesmen admit it—
that there were some silly judgment calls early in the season. Pro-
ducers played “Can You Top This?” with their favorite horror stories,
many of them duly reported in the press, on censored words and

subjects.

’I!ypica.l was Cloris Leachman being told to say “totally innocent’
instead of ‘‘virgin,” inspiring from her the logical retort that not being
a virgin must mean being guilty.

Things relaxed enough by January for Rich Little’s new show to
feature a family hour fairy, a parody of Billie Burke in The Wizard of
Oz, who is constantly pestered by lecnerous men. -

Little’s show, as it happens, was a midseason replacement for one of
the 13 new series that had been canceled after low ratings in family
time slots. Only three of the newcomers in that hour have survived into *
next season: K'Iiss Leachman’s “Phyllis,”” “Welcome Back, Kotter,”
and a retooied version of “Doec.” _

All three are comedies, and family time can be credited with
strengthening the healthy trend to comedy at the networks.

But it seems undeniable to me that family time has placed unfair
burdens on the comedy series while having almost no visible impact on
the real villains, the violent crime shows, which run later.

As a mother, I'd much rather have my small daughters exposed to
the double entendres on “M*A*S*H”—and the single ones too, for
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that matter—than the killing and maiming on the so-called action-
adventure prograns,

Parenthetically, I'd also prefer sexual innuendo to the raging
neurosis and overt sexual din'log on the soap operas and the flaming
greed on the quiz shows. :

- Fumily time has been a failure in protecting younger viewers from
excessive violence. Too many children stay up too late and watch too
many victims being battered on too inany crime shows.

Of course, children can be selective. A colleague at the Post reports
that his 11-year-old son watched “Starskyv and Hutch” as usual last
week, but switched to “Swan Lake” on PBS during the co.nmercials.

Aesthetic defenses can be made for murder mysteries as an ancient
and valid dramatic form. There also are pragmatic arguments, like the
need to sastain excitement past the next commercial.

- There is also the etonormic fact that it’s cheaper to hire a hack who
can crank out car chases than to seek out writers skilled in plot
structure, interesting dialog, and credible character development.

Amateurs approach studies on violence at their period. For in-
stance, Dr. George Gerbner of the University of Pennsylvania, in his
annual violénce survey, includes all violent acts, even in cartoons, and
in most time periods. In contrast a recent CBS study examined only
intentional serious actions, mostly in prime time.

Another maternal footnote: With 4 years of Saturday morning
monitoring behind me. I find there, enormous strides in wholesome-
ness and good intentions, if not always in imagination and quality.

Dr. Gerbner’s latest thesis already may have been discussed here
today, but I must mention the part I consider most disturbing.

He finds that among viewers who watch more than 4 hours of =

television a day, more than half of them significantly overestimate
the violence in the real world. They think they have a 50-50 chance
of a violent personal encounter in a week, while the actual odds are
1 in 100.

Experts continue to argue about the effects of televised violence
on children, emotionally stable or otherwise.

But Dr. Gerbner’s data leaves litile roomn for complacency about
its impact on TV-addicted adults. The risk isn’t so much that they’ll
imitate some addled video tough guy, but they will become insecure,
passive, and vulnerable to exploitation by authority figures.

The average American TV set is on more than 6 hours a day, and
97 percent of U.S. homes have at least cne set. That adds up to a lot
of heavy viewers in Dr. Gerbner’s terms. I find his thesis frightening.

Although I'm not entirely confortable with FCC Chairman Wiley’s
role in establishing family viewing time, I agree with what he said
in a speech to religious broadcasters.

IIe challenged programers to give us sdventure, excitement,
drama, mystery, jeopardy, conflict, emotion—all the basic clements
of the classic art of storytelling, but without gratuitous sex and
violence.

Especially violence.

Thank you.

Mr. Vaxy Deeruiy. Thank you, Mrs. Ryan.

Mr. Saunders?
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STATEMENT OF WALTER (DUSTY) SAUNDERS

Mr. Saunpers. Fifteen years ago, before I -watched and wrote
about television as a way of life, I regularly watched a private detective
series, ‘‘Peter Gunn.” :

“Poter . Gunn” was a moderately-violent private eye drama, with
overtones of subtle sex. One night an episode aired about Peter Gunn,
the hero, trying to aid an alcoholic who was sobering up for an impor-
tant business and family weekend.

One graphic scene showed the alcoholic, shuking from the DT’s,
seeing all sorts of wild images before lus eyes, including spiders.
climbing the walls of his bedroom.

Our 4-year-old daughter watched the part of the show about spiders
on the wall. It bothered her for weeks, She would have nightmares
and would wake up screaming, afraid she was going to be attacked
by spiders.

Somehow, the charm of “Peter Gunn,” even though it was well-
acted and well-prodaced, was lost in our family after that.

This case illustrates, I think, an often overlooked fact about the
continual debate concerning violence on television: Violence can be a
very subtle thing. What is violent to you may not be violent to me.

Certainly, during the 4-year run on “Peter Gunn” there were
episodes which featured killing—stabbings, gun battles,and lots of
fairly brutal fisticuffs. Our daughter, at 4 years old, didn’t to our-
knowledge, watch “Peter Gunn” with any regularity. But still, T feel-
she wouldn’t have been as deeply affected by a gunfight as she was by
the very graphic spider scene. C

.. Another. example:. “The Little. House on the Prairie,”. a_current . .

Wednesday night series on NBC, is considered by most critics and
parents as legitimate family hour entertainment. This_assessment
probably is accurate. The series does evoke images of family love and
understanding between parents and youngsters during a time 100
years ago when life wasn’t easy.

But I have a friend who has a 6-year-old son who, on several occa-’
sions, has panicked watching this series because one of the youngsters
was in danger. Obviously, things turned out for the best before the
final commercial. Still, these episcdes have really panicked this
youngster. The majority of kids probably watch “Lattle House” and
are delighted by the family relationships and the spirit of adventure
which is integrated through the series.

Again, what is violent for one youngster may not be violent for
another. . '

And this is a problem ; parents, the TV industry, and those interested
in curbing TV violence at the Federal level have not been able to solve.

Most people, I think, would be in agreement that there is toc much
violence on television. And, of course, there are obvious examples of

atuitous violence which are ofensive to everyone. This sort of vio-
ence needs to be curbed. And I think the networks, television pro-
ducers and everyone connected with the TV industry are aware of the
pressures being put on them to completely eliminate this unnecessary
type of programing. . :

But as the pressure on the TV industry increases to remove violence
from TV, the problems of subtle violence are going to be very difficult
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" to define. And frainkly, it will be very difficult to legislate or pressure a

program to eliminate particular scenes which will draw a mixed

_ reaction

Think again, if you will, the example of “Little House on the

Prairie.”

If the present pressure continues, the extreme type of violence,
which drew so many legitimate objections, should be a thing of the
past. But it is the subtlety of violence which will remain. And this s
something which each family will have to contend with. All the letters
to the networks, all the pressure group reactions, all the threats of
Federal intervention, will not solve the problem of subtle violence,

This problem will be solved only by individual families who ‘are
constantly aware .of vhat is on the screen and exactly what type of -
programing their children can and can’t handle., o :

As a wniter, I have ncver pretended to be a psychologist. Still a
psycholo%ist friend of mine pointed out something recently which
makes a lot of sense and goes a long way in showing why TV violence
has become such a hotly debated issue in this country today.

I grew up in the pre-TV era. A lot of my screenwatching was done
in tﬁe dark theaters of a Saturday matinee, where -violence often
reigned supremne. I have recently seen, as an adult, scine of the vioient
films and serials which were so part of my life as I was growing up.

To my knowledge I was never adversely affected by this violence
and neither were the majority of my friends. So why the fuss about
violence on television? . :

The fuss is because the environment was so much different when I
was growing up. Going to a neighborhood theater to see a sometimes

: bIOO(Ty,.sex'ial Was a conscious event—the exciternent 6f gétting out of ~

the house, the intrigue of going into a dark movie theater. I guess I
even looked forward to getting scared. Then, I would leave the
theater and go back into the normal, safe environment of home.

But TV has provided an entirely different life. Kids walk into the
room, flip a switch and violence is there even if they don’t want it.
It can become, unfortunately, a way.of life. And again, the final
burden of determining what family members see rests with the
parents. : .

The constant question about violence—and to some degree sex
on television—was mainly responsible for the networks going to a
family hour concept of programing, 2 hours of early evening pro-
graming supposedly free of violence and sex and presenting program-
ing the entire family can enjoy.

%n Denver, the family viewing is between 6 and 8 p.m. In Boston
it's between 7 and 9. Does this mean the kids in Denver should go to
bed an hour earlier than the kids in Boston? That question is raised,
not merely in jest, but as ar example of how initially the family hour
concept was bungled because it was not a conscious effort by all
parties concerned to do something constructive.

The family hour concept, as I understand it, was brought about
through the Federal Communications Commission putting pressure
on the networks, who, in turn, put pressure on the production com-
panies to produce family hour programing. .

Unfortunately, there was very little dialoe between the ¥CC,
the networks and the production companies. Edicts replaced com-
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munication. The renlt: actors, writers, producers, and directors sued
he networks g1 iihe FCC, saying the family hour violated terms of
he first aMendp, ent. :

The suit (g seem ludicrous, Sifice the production companies
ertainly don’t 1 vo clean hands. Some would produce violent shows
gmply to make g puck. '

But the peing g ould be well-taken. The family hour concept, which

ent into effect | ot September was not a failure. But it was not nearly

- suceessful y 3¢ could have been because of this lack of dialogue
petweent all payi oo concerned.

The result opyon was a ridiculous debate. The networks got scared.
ShOllld the Worp(] ‘virgin’’ be left in & comedy half hour at 7:30 p.m.?
How many guy ots can be fired in a family hour show compared with
p show aired la o, in the evening.

.“ hen the family hour is over at 8 p.m,, does the raunchy, any-
thing-80¢s hoyy taff’e over at 9 p.m.? Again a lock of dialogue.

Thus, the f, iy hour concept, which is basically a legitimate
concept; endeq | being a negative situation. Everyone argued about
what couldn’y 'y "oyt into the family hour, rather that what type of
yentive progry e could be put into that time period.

An_cxamply, ABC, during the fall and winter months, airs a

onthly dram,’ cories titled “After School Specials.” These are original
AV dramas ajp, .4 ot youngsters from the 6 to 14 age range. The drama
Jeals quite hop J 1y with problems the youngsters can associate with.

They have 'y con relatively successful in this late afternoon time
pe}%‘g}r Since .y are basically designed for kids watching TV after
sC X .

At the samgq {jme these were dramas which the entire family could
enJoy- It was syegested to ABC these dramas be repeated this summer
or early fall i "5 family hour time period as family hour entertain-

rent. ABC i portedly considering the move. .

This Wouiq e an_example of positive family hour programing
’.ﬂther th&n tlle negat‘lvc ﬂpproach.

I recently ..\ ned from the Hollywood area, where I previewed
gome of the fa)) I,rograming. The TV industry is family hour conscious.

think the ¢ -ty hour concept will mean more this year than it
Jid 1ast year rpere seems to be less bitterness about it. And there
are programs cpich are designed for families, with the emphasis on
youngsters,
© A prime gyample is a new Bill Cosby show, on ABC, scheduled
in,fﬂm‘ly hoyy time on carly Sunday evening. This variety show is
peing Produceq with youngsters in mind. Cosby who seemingly has

way With k; 4. will do varicty acts with them on the show and will
galk With thep, jn the audience.

The netwqr)s and the producers still feel the pressure about
yiolence. They, seems to be a trend toward oldfashioned adventure
shows, Tather (pan the brutal-by-nature stories involving police and

angsters. Qp, gdventure series is “Spencer’s Pilots,” wE.ich deals
W’:llxlc?' EO of qaredevil pilots. The emphasis is on adventure and action,
rat an by tality.

It would bgugoolish to say violence will be completely eliminated
this season o° any other season. But the pressure is on. Still, the
subtle V'ol_encc will remain—what is violent to you may not neces-
sarily be vigl ¢ to me.
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- Many viewers are concerned about language and sexual talk on
TV, particularly in the early evening hours. Again, much of this 'is in
‘-the eye of the beholder. S ' e
.~ However, there seems to be a growing trend toward more adult
._.?rpgmming particulazly in the drama field, in time periods away from -
. Taste rather than taboo will be the guiding light in this area., The K
. TV industry is much fréer these days in the dramatic areas. Subjects
~are investigated which were ignored before. But they will.be out of
"the'familijiEWinti.time; [ ' ST Lo
.. In’summary, the pressure has helped cut down on the. violance.
‘But the final determination will always rest with the ability of the
‘l:lﬁzgld of the household to have a flexible wrist which can change the
" Mr. VAN DeerLIN. Thank you, Mr. Saunders. -~ ~,
Do you critics get a good deal of input from your readers, either by
telephone calls or mail? Do you get a considerable amount of mail? . ’
. "Ms, Ryan, It depends on what’s happening. This time of the year -
it is a little slow. o e N
- Mr. VAN DzerLiN. You mentioned correspondence You had with
some readers over the Wiley connection with the family viewing? =
Ms. RyaN. Um-hum. o R
~ Mr. VaNn DeeruiN. Was this widespread, or was this rather iso- .
Iated? Was there concern about the heavyhand of Government being
involved here? ' , e
Ms. Ryan. There were not all that many letters and I don’t know - -
if it is Dusty’s ‘experience, but often I find that people are really - -
~emotionally-involved in something-will sit-down"and write something "
out. The impulse seems to come on the phone, so I often:take my, mas
more seriously because of the phone and because of ‘there was extra
effort offered. In numbers it wasn’t high. ~ . . Tt
‘Mr. SaunpErs. When the family viewing ‘was first proposed and . -
announced, it was going to begin last fall, I received a few letters and:
a lot of phone ca]i. and the ty-?e‘of phone, calls wers nsually two . -
ranges. First, there was a lot of confusion as to exactly what the -
family hour meant, and I don’t know if Barbara agrees with me,
there always has been confusion about exactly the role that the FCC .y
lays with the networks and how the network integrates the producers. = -
he comments I received were things like it is about time that we
have this, the family hour is needed, there is too much sex, too much
violence on the television, particularly in the early evening and then
they will zero in on™a Ef.mcular show that they discovered was still -,
going to be in during the family hour time and wyndered why that
particular show which was a bad show was not taken off the air or
moved out. Much of it is a personal reaction. :
Ms. Ryan. I got more comment before the new shows premiered
than afterward. _ :
Also, Dusty is absolutely right, the public really doesn’t under-
stand the FCC’s role. They are calling saying I am going to have the
FCC to take that station off the air. They do think that the FCC can
legally take that show off the air. o o
%\/Ir. VAN Deerrin. I was interested in the economics on which

both of you touched. You particularly, Mrs. Ryan, mentioned econ- :
omies to the producers in producing a lot of footage of kicking and
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fighting and. shooting and chasing which might be a of keeping
t}%e bugdget ‘down, i%nsmuch as 1t doesn’t involve {ﬁgnilia-hly ]I;aifi
stars or much change in scenery. That’s something T would like to
know more about.

-Another thing you put your finger on is the cost of petwork feeds
into these various time zones. If there is one network feed after the
live performance on the east coast and central time, that one going
to the west coast and the Rocky Mountains, I wonder what the costs
are of additional feeds. Maybe that’s the answer, becayge it does seem
ridiculous to assume that people in the interior of the United States
have children who go to bed an hour earlier than where two-thirds
of the people of the United States live.

Mr. Wirth?

Mr. WirTr. Thank you. I was wondering if either of you have scen
the recent stateinent by the American Medical Associgtion?

Ms. Ryan. The brand néw one?

Mr. Wirrtn. About 2 weeks ago at the Dallas copyention of the
AMA it says that the house of dei;egates yesterday approved & resolu-
tion urging all physicians to oppose television progry s containing
violence as well as products and services sponsoring the:programs.
The resolution was a milder version of the original™ roposal which
said that TV violence is a risk factor threatening (), health and
welfare of young Americans, indeed our future society. The original
resolution called on doctors, their families and their pytients to boy-
cott. the products of any company that sponsored television shows
containing violence. It appeared that the American Medical Associa-
~ tion and I don’t think that is a very radical institutiop is.very con-..
cerned about the effect of violence en television, on chijjdren and child
development. They focus here on family viewing hours 6, 7, 8, or 9,
depending on where you live. The figures show that if g 'violent profile
on the average is 3.8 incidents per hour during the family viewing
hour, it is about 16.2 for children’s television on Satyrday morning.
It might suggest that if we are concerned about the cqusality that
we are talking about this inorning, and if you assyme causality if
there—I ain not making that assumption yet, I think that question
is clearly open, but the evidence would tend to point i that direction.
If you assume that relation maybe we are barking up the wrong tree.
Maybe we ought to be first and foremost focusing on Sgturdsy morn-
in%\aml programs that are definitely focused. on young kids.

Is. RyAN. As I mentioned in my statement, with the agé of my
children, 4 and 6, I don’t have any choice but to yyatcl television
mornings, and I think I have seen just about every show at least once
in the past 4 or 5 years. I cannot say certainly what Doctor Gerbner
and his colleagues consider violence in the cartoong pecause; as I
mentioned, he counts any, you know, fist, slap, fist through a plate
glass window and he counts that as violence.

Mr. Saunpers. We get back to the age-old situation which I tried to
bring out. My situation is exactly what is violence? Ag | sgid, I think
there are obviously facts of violence. We see television Sgturday or at
7 o’clock at night or at 10 o’clock at nifght, we see thingg that probably
all of us here would agree are acts of violence. Then there 1S such.a
legitimate gray area of acts or adventure where there is activity or
even maybe if you wanted to use the word violence, byt (oes that have
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‘plaints about a show or situation which is to <
vhat specifically’is violence to you,'anid'some of the reaction is amaz-
ing. Some of the things T would think would be violent, you know, are. .

@J

not'violent to other peopls:

- U "Ms. Ryan. That word does'n’t"ft-ake in everything tﬁat mlghtbe
“ dangerous to whatever age group you are focusing. T in

dof‘f-with""whs,t‘wé. are diécu'ssixi%;lhere tﬂod.a:'y‘? I geﬁ calls and com-~ .
ich is too violent. I ask, the person -

am thinking of

. Mannix. There have been some shows that there is no blood, there may - -

not be any killing;“

* "Mr,'SaUNDERS. I'am'assuming:there are certain terms in'discussing

- violence by the’AMA, by the broadcasters, by the press, by Congress: .-
" men, we'use the word violent and it is & word that comes in so many. -
different types or meanings as to be indefinable,'so when someone says .
they want to keep violence off television, I say specifically, what are - .’
- you saying, what is your-thrust, because there are:so meny areas. '
- “Mr: WirtH. What we are concerned about in talking about/childrén; " . -
.~ whether it's Saturday morning kids’ shows or spacemen or the products -

that are sold to kids on Saturday morning, it is.part of their growing

- up in society and the kinds of values they learn. A recent piece in the:
"Journal of American Medical Association, dated.December 8,°1975,

~ said that 25 percént of television industry profits comes from 7 pércent -
* of the programing directed at children. Now that seems'like an extraor-

- watchers. Any reaction to the notion of w

dinary. figure to me. That 25 percent of the profit would come from'7

percent of the programing, which is mostly focused on kids. It seems to -

me that those figures are correct, there is some kind of an overselling
going on there or massive suggestion, some kind of very %re'at‘ exploita-
tion. of..a.relatively; . 1. guess -it..was. suggested,- senseless’

day morning programs? L S ,
s. Ryax, I think the NAB, I think, code, that made. the change a3

te .SS-‘.:" grouIS»Of 8
atis sold t‘hg"k]ds on‘Satur- -

_to who could or could not'do the selling—there was & great deal of -

complaint at that time that livelihoods would be desttoyed. This is
useful. I was very heartened bﬁ, a study about a "ear‘afterlthat‘éh'm’g'
out from within' the industry, t.

ey tend to choose between the cartoons * -

and the commercials, and I have, seen in my owri homé this takes -

place. Then there is a point where they take pride and say that's a
commercial, isn’t it. This study would indicate that a great-number
of children can tell the difference and they tend not to believe the

- commercials. It points out that what we are raising is a group of

skeptics. .
Mr. SauxpERs. The figures you mentioned regarding the profit-
ability of kids' programs Saturday morning, I don’t know how ac-

curate_those figures are, except that I do know that three networks -
-will tell you that the Saturday programing is a money-making oper-

ation, probably due to the frequency of the commercials and as you

mentioned, the products in the past have been relatively cheap. And

as Barbara touched on in her statement that there has been an effort
in the last 3 or 4 years to replace a lot of the animated semiviolent
characters with live people who get into somewhat more normal
situations. ‘ o L

Mr. Wirts. To return to the—I think that a most significant issue
we are talking about here, you as journalists are obviously very

aware and concerned about first amendment protections and would
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*_telovision, was' not [ulfilling its obligation; they feel as though one
- voice crying in the wilderness would be of little help and their ob-
" jections would never be followed.: o : :
" "Ms. Ryan. Iagree-with that. I have gotten so many letters saying
" I really ought to be writing to the station, but I know they won't
listen, so I am just telling you, and I have called these people and
. written back these peo‘ﬁle and say may I pass your letter on, and I
. think that we have all heard people at the networks discuss seriously
*. small amount of intense mail or intense reaction. Like any other
_industry, I don’t think- they pay a whole lot of attention to sheer
" numbers. If it happens in an organized manner or something like that,
~ butI’msure there is agreement that they would like to hear more from
*the public than they do. I am sometimes surprised with what a smail
number of letters or telegram mean to them. Part of this difficulty in
etting the license renewal process is that an affiliate has to take to a
arge extent what the network gives them, and that-may be an area
to look at, is the strength of the affiliate organization vis-a-vis the
network because the pressure can be on before the-network, the pro-
duction companies have to know what the station managers around the

- country want and what they do not want. o .
~ Mr. WirtH. On the subject of letters, recently the president of a
television station told me it was his opinion that if we in the Congress
listened to the people writing to'them as they did, we would be much
more in touch with the world, so I think Yhey do. It certainly im-
presses us. I might say that all of us have used the opportunity to make
recommendations from time to time. I think that you as critics take
_.your responsibility to your readers very seriously. ‘ -

As Congressman Van Deerlin and m{self toke our
to our constituents seriously and we all then have the responsibility to
say, “Okay, we are in this position.” What would g;)udo if you-were a
network executive sitting behind a New York City desk dreaming
about a better tomorrow, what would you be doing? S

Ms. Ryan. I would be trying to release the gnup “of the ratin;
structure on the American networks. Violence does sell, we can’t avoi
that. Action shows, I should say, sell. o

Mr. WirtH. The answer to that is if we don’t have selling we are
not going to have much of a productive station?

s. Ryan. Profitable station.

Mr. Wirte. The next line from that is referring back to the ques- -
tion of profit structure in the industry which is relatively good

Ms. Ryan. Very good. I wish the rest of the world was so lucky. I
think it was a total of $2 billion last year.

* Mr. Van DEERLIN. $6 billion this year.
- Mr. WirtH. In relation to what, was the net or gross?

Mr. Vanx DEErLIN. Gross revenue.

Mr. WirtH. Perhaps a lower return on ipvestment, as opposed to
what is now a very, very high level might induce better programing

- or less violent programing?

Ms. Ryan. It's a free country, and it is a free enterprise—I am just
saying that commercial TV is commercial, they have an obligation to
their stockholders and their advertisers. As Les Brown made so clear
in his very good book, “The Business Behind the Box”. Television
doesn’t entertain audiences, it sells audiences to advertisers.
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‘Mr. WirtH. How do you get around that if you are a network? '
Ms. Ryan. That’s why they have ulcers. = -
© "Mr. Sauxpers. This is obviously a pie-in-the-sky philosophy. I
" think that the network level, when you talk about the Press and the

" network vice president in charge of programing, I think there are

. some conscientious and intelligent people in those positions, not all of
the time, but on occasion and I think if they had their druthers, they
would program fewer action shows and make inore of an effort -to
upgrade television prograins. . : - : ‘
owever, they are caught in the middle, because if they don’t
produce ratings and revenue, their jobs are in jeopardy. I think the
only way you are going to see an upgsading of television, the way so
many critics want 1t, is by consensus all three network heads sit down
and say this is the year we are not going to be bothered by ratings
and that’s not going to happen. When one network is up and the other
one is down, that president has to go. : :

Mr. Van DEgrLin. If that is going to happen, it may be fruitless:
to ask you what you would do if you were a network executive, sitting
high above New York. What would you do if you were a Member. of
Congress with sone responsibility in the area of communication?

Mr. SAUNDERS. Since under the system that we have outlined there
is a balance of freedom in the communication business, there is subtle

ressure that would have to be applied. I think that network people

ave to recognize that tley are in the business where, in addition to
niaking money, and producing ratings, there has %ot to be quality
programing..I believe that on the national level, as far as programing
1s concerned, I think the networks in the last 5 years have turned out
either under pressure or maybe just legitimate creativity, have turned
out a series of dramatic, musical, educational, ‘specials that are
probably unparalleled in television i]istory. I think efforts are being
made in that area. I don’t think we can negate the fact that television
production in the special area has been upgraded in both quality and
quantity, e ‘ o

I think what we are talking about basically here today and I think
from—what we are talking about basically in the week-to-week and
night-to-night programing, the adventure—the type shows which are
delineated by tEe networks since they use the rating system so heavily
can point and say, well, all right, ABC schedules a movie with Jason -
Robards, Colleen Dewhurst, this was -2 Eugene O'Neill classic, and
when it was brought to television it died in the ratings. And.from the
networks' point of view how many rating disasters can you put up
with and still hold your job or hold your position? In a profitmaking
organization to produce shows like that is really vicious. I don’t
think there are any definite answers for lines within the record to the
solution of these problems. D

Ms. Ryan. This is a very delicate area for Les, because of the first
amendment, but there is another practical problem than getting a bill
passed, assuming that you are a writer and there .is free time on a
Sunday morning for a public affairs show, I have heard there is a,
you know, a marvelous advantage that the broadcasters have because
they can say to.a Congressman, don’t forget that wonderful series
in which you talked to the audience about our Constitution. _

- Mr. Van DEERLIN. ] have had such a Sunday broadcast, and so have
others—and they are lucky if their mother watches. We certainly
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.+ have appreciated this testimony from this absolutely objective
.. source, and are very grateful to you for giving advice on answers
... that 'we hope to find. : '

" -Thank you. both.. . co '
- Could we have together Mr. Al Perry, president of the Colorado

" Broadeasters Association; Mr. Robert Hart, general manager of

television for station KM GH; Mr. Richard M. Schafbuch, vice presi-;
dent and general manager, LOA-TV; Mr. Robert Innes, vice presi-
dent-general manager, KWGN of Colorado, Inc., licensee of KW GN-
TV; Mr. Alvin G. Flanagan, president, Broadcast Division of Com-
bined Communications C'(’)rp.; and Mr. Paul Blue, executive director

.. KRAM-TV, Denver_, Colo.?

STATEMENTS OF AL PERRY, PRESIDENT, COLORADO BROADCAST-
~ ERS ASSOCIATION; ALVIN G. FLANAGAN, PRESIDENT, BROAD-
CAST DIVISION, COMBINED COMMUNICATIONS CORP.; ROBERT

. JONES, PROGRAM DIRECTOR, ON BEHALF OF ROBERT HART, GEN--
ERAL MANAGER, KMGH-TV; RICHARD M. SCHAFBUCH,. VICE

" PRESIDENT AND GENERAL MANAGER, GENERAL ELECTRIC

BROADCASTING C0. OF COLORADO, INC.; ROBERT A. INNES, VICE

- PRESIDENT AND GENERAL MANAGER, WGN, COLORADO, INC., LI-

CENSEE, KWGK-TV; AND PAUL BLUE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,

KRMA-TIV

Mr. Perry. On behalf of the Colorado Broadcasters Association,
" comprised of 11 or 100 percent of all of Colerado’s television licensees

Blus 120 of 132 or 91 percent of the States radio licensees, welcome to

enver and Colorado.

Most broadcasters feel that making statements is a more or less
useless exercise. In my 28 years as a radio and television broadcaster,
I can’t recall when comments mnade at a hearing had an appreciable
i. effect on the outcome of anything. This also applies whenever com-
ments are filed with the FCC. Frankly, most broadcasters are afraid to
express themselves because they feel vengeance at license renewal time.

You are asking for stateinents from the wrong people. The pro-
gram decisions for the most part are inade at the network level and the
local licensees most of the time are without adequate funds and/or
talent to prodnce a program of sex and violence, unliess it is the cover-
age of a news story or documentary. And, beyond the network de-
cision making level, are the program producers who are involved in
extremely stiff competition in the production of saleable network
programs. If the network program executives would refuse to buy
progratns of sex and violence, then the producers would stop making
them for television and make their marketplace the movie exhibitors,
who, as you know, are showing films of this tvpe because, for the most
part, it takes movies of this type to get people to attend. Therefore, if
there ‘must be governmental control—I disagree with this and will.
address it later—then it should be at the level of the networks and the
prograin prodncers.

The entire procedure of production and exposure is based upon
cetting the biggest audience—or ratings—which in turn is translated
into the sale of advertising tiine, which in turn is further translated into
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. 'employment plus profits for networks and stockhclders. From these
" profits, - the networks: have the- funds: with which to -produce the. '
.~/ documentaries and programs of a iype that generally don’t-attract a

. large enough audience to warrant a great deal of advertiser support.

And;- as you probably know, the ggher;the ratings :these. shows

attract, the higher the price for advertising. Therefore, it becomes an
issue of whether or not the Government wants to assume contro! of

* broadcasting totally, or control of the networks. And, if not network.

- control, then network regulation. I don’t advocate this for a moment.,
In fact; in the severe competition for an audience, find programing has:
been déveloped throughout the history of broadcasting and presented.

to the audience without charge in amazing: quantity, quality and

diversity. This outstanding achievement is without parallel 1 the
world and an accomplishment without” Government coercion; because

- of the freedom of broadcasters to innovate in constant competition for
an- audience. : . e

Government control is difficult enough to_keep up with at present.
To provide more will prove nothing and drive-many broadcasters into
other lines of work. It will detract from the audiences who:currently
watch the mass-appeal-type programin.i which, as - said,- translates
into the funding for the production of the cultural programing. - .

‘Frequently, one hears this statement used to justify regulatory
policies: “It won’t hurt the good guys, but we’ve got to do something
to curb the unscrupulous operators.’”” This rationalization is dangerous.
Most certainly, al[) licensees are not virtuous. But neither are all the
licensees of the most heavily regulated industries. I doubt there is a
positive correlation between purity and Goverminent control. After
all the scandals, I wonder if the concentration of power in Govern-
ment agencies isn’t an invitation to corruption and abuse. .

Local television station management is cognizant of its obligation
to the public and there have been many instances on record o local
stations refusing to carry a network program because of its sex-and/or
violence content. And, I’'m positive management will continue_this
procedure, for one needs to be the recipient of the mail and- telephone
calls from the audience to know how concerned management is when
the audience is displeased. ] I

The question, then, is how much the Government should be per-
mitted to control programing. e ,

The Supreme (plourt, peﬁmps, when presented with the proper
case, will invalidate all direct attempts at program control as violative
of the first amendment. The same reasoning which motivaied our

. founding fathers to protect the print media from governmental con-
trol justifies similar protection for the Nation’s broadcasters. The
concern about “the public owning the airwaves” cannot obscure the
increasing urgency of clarifying the first amendment rights of broad-
casters as we assume an increasing proportion of the functivns cnce
exclusively those of the Nation’s print media. :

On the question of family viewing—I believe it hasn’t been very
effective. It has enabled the kids to stay up an hour later. The control
must come from the home. Parents must exercise some discipline and
not allow their children to watch what they believe is objectionable.
However, as my 20-year-old daughter said on this topic, “If "5 can’t
be shown on television, you only have to go to a movie to see it."’
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" To sum up: The networks and program producers are the onces
who should be involved in these hearings and if Government control is
imminent, it should be at that level. However, Government control is
unnecessary; we can keep our house in order with self-regulation.
Local station management is very cognizant of the poor taste ex-
ercised in some network Erogramin and will continue to pre-empt
programs they deem to be unsuitable. Broadcasters should be ex-
tended first amendment rights. All television receivers have an
on-off switch and a channel selector. People should act accordingly as
the mood strikes them. Parents should exercise control in allowing
children to see what they feel is an “undesireable program.”

Last month my wife and 19-year-old son were visiting the San Diego
Zoo. On the bus tour there were many young children—much younger
than my son. You would think a zoo would be an excelient place for
good wholesome family entertainment. As we passed the lions, a mule
and female lion began to copulate. If that were shown on television, an
upset parent would change channels or turn off the set and then
telephone or write to the station. But, at the zoo, there was nothing
that could be done but. be embarrassed. The tour gnide, a female of
about 25 years of age, however, handled the situation by saying, “Oh,
well, that's life.”

Mr. Vax DeerLiy. I can’t believe that anything like that happened
in San Diego. Perhaps that explains why our next witness, Mr.
Flanagan, quit San Diego so many years ago and made his way to
Denver. I would, in presenting Mr. Flanagan,; be unable to avoid the
personal reference of saying that no matter how much hell he gives the
subcommittee, I remember him gratefully as the man who gave me
my first job in television.

STATEMENT OF ALVIN G. FLANAGAN

Mr. Franagax. Thank you, I am noted for recognizing talent.

Honorable Congressmen, on Sunday night, June 27, 1976, a remark-
able and valuable event took place on nationwide television. The
renowned Bolshoi Bolshoi Ballet presented on CBS Television the
musical version of one of the true classics of English literature—
Shakespeare's “Romen and -Juliet.”

In the last several mimutes of this outstanding production, Juleit
took poison—presumably killing herself. Townspeople took her body
to the graveyard and placed it on top of a crypt. It was there that
Romeo found her, apparently cold and lifeless. Then Romeo, too, took
noison and fell at Juliet’s feet. But, as all who have read the classic
know, Juliet revived and discovered Romeo’s suicide. Juliet then
stabbed herself with Romeo’s dagger and fell dying on his body.

The moming after this notable production was shown on television,
CBS Morning News carried a story about the growing suicide rate
among young adnlts in this country. The report said the suicide rate
for those in the 15 to 25 year age bracket h:d risen in past months at
an incredible rate. In some areas the rate had doublled and in one
hospital in Louisville, Ky., the suicides of young adults had risen
almost 400 percent this year over last year.

Now comes the question: Did the showing of Shakespeare’s tragic
Romeo and Juliet contribute to the increase in suicides among young
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.people? An equally important question: Shollld a group. of psychol-.

ogists determine that there was a sudden increase in the suicide rate
- following the television showing of Romeo and Juliet, would the

: Federal Communications Commission be justified in disallowing any

further productions of this particular classic or any of the other
Shakespearean tragedies? We think this is the central question: Should
the FCC or any.congressional or governmental body be the dictator of
television programing, cither as to its content or to its time of release?
"~ Another question to be answered: Just how much influence does
télevision have in a direct or an indirect fashion on the viewer? The
advertising ' of cigarettes on radio and television was banned
by Government edict in 1971. In addition, for a period of 2 years,
broadcasters were told by FCC that they must broadcast antismoking
public service announcements. More people are smoking more ciga-
rettes today than ever before. So it remains very questionable that
television can lead the average American viewer to water and make
him drink—or commit suicide. :

Initially people bought television sets to be entertained. People
did not buy television sets to be informed and educated. As television
evolved, the three major networks and their local affiliates throughout
the country began presenting news in the same time areas each
evening. Therefore, 1f the people of this country choose to watch
television in the early evening, in many instances in many towns
they are going to watch news because alternative programiug‘is
not, offered to them. Over the years, therefore, having literally been
force-fed news programing, they have made news by television more.
important than the printed word. , S

Now that television has become the major medium for news,

information, and entertainment, to a great extent it has also become .

the nirror of our times. Quite understandable; there are some who
dislike our times and are looking for someone or something other than
themselves to blame. And television seems to be it. Television’s
major functions are to inform and to entertain. But, through- the
years more and more people have demanded more from the medium.
They demand that it be an educator, 2 moral standard-bearer, and
an uplifter of principles. They demand that it be a reflection only of
those qualities which are good and desirable in our society, even
though to ignore other facets of our times would be totally dishonest.
Today there are those who demand that television assume the respon-

sibility for fulfilling those instructional requirements, especially

for the young, which once were provided in generations past by the -

churches, the schools, and most importantly, by parents.
"Television is expected to be all things to all people. But, of course,
it cannot - be. Television can, and does, inform and educate and

entertain; but it cannot be the sole educator, the sole informer, or '

(e

the sole entertainer in our society. And it cannot blithely ignore those

human qualities, including sex and violence, which are as much 2
. part of our world today as they have been for many hundreds of

generations past. To some, even the mere tliree-letter word ‘“‘sex”is =~~~

embarrassing and distasteful and should be banned in books and
magazines and television. The fact of violence should not be con-
sciously admitted, even in entertainment programs. To others tlie
word ‘‘sex’” and all its connotations are accepted without qualms,
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and violence in news and gntertainment programs is accepted as a
fact of life. Thus the two extremes—and television, in trying to pro-
gram for the greatest number of people, is caught in the middle.
. - We believe sincerely that television has a responsibility to the

- people of our country to maintain-quality in its prograining; but we
also believe sincerely that people have a responsibility to themselves; -
to voluntarily view -or not view, to listen or not to listen, and to
read or not to read that which they like or dislike—including Roineo
and Juliet.

The only alternative is total censorship. But, then, the question:
Who will be the censor? .

" You have asked for a progréss report on the family viewing concept
introduced last fall an(F our local reaction to that concept. In all
honesty there has been no local reaction to the family viewing hour.
As a television manager and as a television viewer I iave not seen a
great deal of change in what is being offered. Supposedly, the family
viewing hour was designed to clean up television so that moni and dad
and all the kids could sit down and watch television as a family unit.
Have any of you ever watched ‘Hollywood Squares” or ‘“Match
Geme” and listened to the double entendre jokes seen in every city
during the family viewing hour? “Adam 12’’ seen in almost all tele-
vision cities is described as a crime drama, and it is seen during the
family hour. : : _

The family hour in Denver is from 6~8 p.m. each night. From time
to time the networks send down the line programs marked mature
programing, parental discretion advised. On the east coast and the
west coast, family hour is from 7-9 p.m. Do kids in' Chicago and
Denver really go to bed an hour earlier than they do in Los Angeles
or New York? Of course, they don’t, but the FCC thinks they do.
The family viewing concept is & complete bust and is nothing more
than another example of the Government telling private enterprise
how to run a business. The Government should have learned from
its experience with Amtrak and the Post Office that it knows little
about the people’s needs or how to serve them.

Mr. Vax DeerniN, Thank you.

The next gentleman is Mr. Robert Hart.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT HART, PRESENTED BY ROBERT JONES

Mr. Jones. My name is Robert Jones and I am the program di-
rector. Unfortunately, Bob Hart was not able to attend and asked nie
to deliver his statement.

“My name is Robert Hart. I am general manager of television
station KMGH-TV, which is licensed to Mc¢Graw-Hill Broadcasting
Co., Inc., I have been general manager of the station for only =
week and acting general manager for approximately 3% months.
As you will therefore understand, my direct exposure as & Manager to
the problem under discussion today is somewhat limited. I do ap-
preclate the opportunity to appear wnth this panel today.

“I recognize this subcommittee’s concern with .the programing
questions being considered today. As we all know, this is a difficult
subject because individual perceptions of program content differ so
greatly. I do think there are a couple of points about which everyone
can agree, however.

58



¢ “First, there is a need to avoid Ftatuitious sex and violénce.in
" program content. By that I mean violent or explicitly sexual material
* which is included simply for its own sake and which serves no legiti-

""" ‘mate dramatic purpose. Second, television viewers should be informed

in advance when program material is likely to appear. which they
‘may find offensive. Third, we must at all times kéep in mind that we -
have viewers of all ages and that program material which may well
be ‘appropriate for older viewers may not be appropriate for small
children and should therefore not be scheduled at times when they
are most likely to be watching. - L : -

“How have we been approaching these problems? First, I am pleased
to say that our network, CBS, has been very much aware of concerns
expressed by television viewers—and by its own affiliates—about
excessive violence on television. We have been told that one of CBS’
major foals has been to reduce violence in its programing..I am
advised that the CBS Office‘of Social Research recently completed a
thirteen week study of prime time television and found thatthe
number of violent incidents in CBS prime time ‘programing had
declined by 36 percent cOnglared to last season. Looking to-the%orth—
‘coming television season,”CBS anticipates a further reduction in the
incidence of prime time violence. Owing to a greater emphasis on
situation comedies rather than action-adventure series, we anticipate
further improvement in this area. : S

“We are KMGH-TYV also recognize our responsibility: for all of the
programing we broadcast. We are notified in advance by CBS with
respect to any network programs which may raise questions of taste
or acceptability for other reasons. Such programs are sent to us in
advance by closed circuit television for our approval. Some decisions
are difficuft. The recent CBS movie, “Helter Skelter,” was a case of
that kind. We taped the advance closed-circuit telecast of that pro-.
gram and Fre-screened it for our management team as well .as for
members of the press. After long and hard consideration, we decided
to carry it because we felt that the  program was. anAoutsta,ndiuﬁ-
dramatic production and that the violence it contained was an integr
part of the subject matter. I must say, however, that it was not an.
easy decision for us and the response of our viewers was mixed. :

““Tn addition, whenever program content is questionable, we see to
it that our viewers. have advance watning, throiigh' appropriate :an-
nouncements broadcast prior to the program in question and inter-.
mittently throughout. S ' o
 “We are also very attentive to the reaction of ‘our local: viewers to
what we broadcast. We keep a close check on viewer mail and tele-

hone calls and try to respond to all written comments. You may be
interested to know that a very small proportion of our viewers response
deals with matters such as sex, violence and the family viewing hour.
Most of it concerns controversial issues. The largest number of com-
ments we received with respect to any single program in the recent
past, for example, concerned an episode in the “q\/[
with abortioi. Virtually none of those comments questioned matters
of taste in the program. Instead, most viewers took strong positions -
on one side or the other of the abortion issue itself. In contrast, I am
advised by our program director that he had received a total of
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~‘perhapsi six letters over the past year concerning the whole family

- ‘viewing hour’ concept. There does not appear to 'be much reaction to

>the family viewing hour in our area, one'way or the other. . =~ -~~~

2 “Finally,”T would like to emphasize the total service provided by

“’our”station and particularly the programing we broadcast for

~:children. In addition to the CBS ‘“Captamn Kangaroo” series which is

* breadeast for an hour each weekday directed primarily to pre-schoolers.

" The program features a hostess who stresses instructional projects
such as arts and crafts in ‘addition "to providing entertainment. ma-

" ‘terial. Each ge’af, our station broadcasts the Colorado-Wyoming
:spelling bee. ach week we carry the:McGraw-Hill syndicated: pro-
gram series, ‘“Words-a-Poppin’,” an 'instruétional word:game pro-
gram’ featuring school age_contestants.: And- next month, we will
Pi‘esent & special one-hour, local production’6f- the children’s classic,

‘Sleeping Beaiity,” in cooperation . with- Theater. Under- Glass, a

' Denver ‘theater group.'In addition‘to “Ceptain Kangaroo,” the CBS'
television network originates a substantial amount of very worthwhile ,
childrea’s programing, such as the' Children’s Film' Festival -series,

" the ““In The News"” %eatures broadcasteach Saturday morning,-and . -
‘many other specials throughout the year. In sum, there is no absence =~ [
of wholesome family viewing aveilable on KMGH-TV. * -~ - - =/ S
 "“Lét ‘me again thank this subcommittee for the opportunity to
" Mr. Van DeERLIN. The next in order will be Mr. Schafbuch. -

STATEMERT OF RICHARD M. SCHAFBUCH

[

Mr. Scuarsuch. Thank you. - .. - . = .- R
Mr. Chairman ci:d Congressman Wirth; My name 'is Richard M.
Schafbuch. I sam vice president and general. ranager. of .General
Electric Broadcasting Company of Colorado, Inc., licenseé of stations
- KOA, KOAQ (FM) and KQA-TV, Denver. My association-with the
KOA stations dates back to 1960,-and I have been general manager:of
KOA~TV since 1974. I am a native of Denver.. : S
Station KOA-TV, channel 4, commenced operation in 1953. The -
present licensee acquired the station in 1968. Since KOA~TV went on
the air, it has beer affiliated with the NBC Telavision Network. We
gre proud of this long association with NBC. » L
- The subject of these hearings—violence and sex on telovision—is a
concern to many Americans. Television is a powerful force in:our
society, and how it {veats such sensitive subjects is a matter which no
responsible broadcaster should ignore. Our industry is subject to
continuing public scrutiny on this subject, and we think rightly so. . -
At the same time, there are no quick and easy answers. While
there are studies suggesting that the portrayal of wiolence on tele-
vision may motivate anti-social behavior, vinlence in drama dates at
least to the’classical period. Moreover, not all violence on television
appears in dramatic situations. The violence of Vietcam a few yeats
ngo;-and of Lebanon within recent days, is a fact of life from which
we cannot hide. And the history of our swn Nation—celebratiny its
200th birthday tbis very week—has had mcre than a few violent
chapteis.

59




Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

56

Similar comments can be made about television’s handling of
mature themes. While some programs offend the sensitivities of some
viewers, the fact remains that there are many aspects of life which,
however unpleasant to some, cannot, and should not, be ignored.

I make these observations not to excuse the presence of excessive
or gratuitous violence or sex on television, but to call attention to
the broadcaster’s dilemma. On the ofie hand, television is a guest in
the home and should respect that privilege. On the other, television
has a responsibility in our news and other programing v tell it
like it i3, and in our entertaintneni{ programing to treat mature
subjects of interest and conceri: to & significant part of our audience.

At KOA-TV, we lhave specific program policies designed to deal
with this dilemma. First, it is our overall programing objective to
offer a well-balanced program schedule of the highest quality, respon-
sive to the interests and needs of the public we serve. Within that
context, we endeavor to insure that all program inaterial is conceived
and presented in good taste, and is suitable for home reception and
family exposure. The presentation of obscene, indecent or profune
matter is, of course, prohibited. :

One of the most effective controls which we have with respect to
the presentation of violence and sex on television is scheduling. At
KOA-TV we cndeavor not to present programing which would be
unsuitable for children at times when there are significant numbers of
children in the viewing audience. This applies to both our locally
originated programing and to our NBC network progreming.

Second, station KOA-TV is o member of the Natiohal Association
of Broadcasters and subscribes to its television code. The code sets
industry-wide standards for programing, including matters relating
to violence and sex. Cominencing with the full 1975 television senson,
the code adopted what is popularly known as the family viewing
policy. This policy assures that the first 2 hours of prilae time pro-
graming are suitzble for viewing by all members of the family. It
also involves the use of aicizence advisories when, from time to time,
programs are presented which might be considered by some viewers
to be offensive.

We have now seen the familv viewing concept in operatiou for
approximately 1 year. On the whole, we think it has been effective
and well received. However, there are stiil some problems with this
policy, such as whether it is adequute for the central and mountain
time zones, where pritne titne begi - »t 6 p.n. rather than 7 p.m.,
and whether »sere is sufiicent restraiut in the use of violence and sex
after the family viewing hours. As more experience is gained, we
exp: ot that better answers to these problems will be found.

Vhile the fumily viewing policy is not a cure-all, its great value
lies in the fact that parents are now assured that prior to a certain
honr in the evening television programs will be suitable for children
to watch. This means that purentz who wish to supervise their chil-
dren’s television viewing can do 0.

The problem of insuring that programing is suitable and in good
taste, and does not contain excessive or gratuitous violence or sex,
is one which the local station and its network share. Insofar as locall
originated progrums are concerned, the station must assume full
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. Tesponsibility. "At KOA~TV, our schedule of locally originated pro-
‘‘gram$ mcludes no programs which might be considered as having -
. significant violence prior to 11:30 pm. . - . . - - . C
-~ "-In. the ‘case of network programs, we are necessarily’ dependent in:
-~ part upon the efforts of the network. However, we are advised of the
+“content of programs prior to broadcast and, at our request, have the
~ opportunity to prescreen them. We have continuing contact with the-
~-network and ample opportunity to make our views known—through
* affiliate meetings, our affilinte organization, aad day-to-day contacts:
:.And, of course, we have the right to reject a network program which-
. we consider unsuitable. Fortunately, over the years, KOA-TV has
- received relatively few viewer complaints about the suitability of our '
. network programing. - o Lot
"~ - Finally, although my comments have been directed primarily to
. programing, they are also applicable to advertising. KOA~TV has
_ strict standards' concerning the suitability of advertising, as does ‘the:.
."NAB Television Code. : ~ S : e
The problem of violence or sex in advertising fréquently "arises
--in the case of theaters advertising current motion pictures. At KOA~
TV ‘we have a(!%pted a policy under which we will not accept any
- “advertising' for X-rated pictures. In the case of R-rated - pictures, we'
will only schedule such advertising at 10:30 p.m. or later,’ and" we-
impose strict. standards with respect to the content of such' adver-
tising to insure that it is in good taste and not offensive.- R
In conclusion, this committee can be assured that Station KOA-~ .
TV, like many other broadcasters, is concerned with the problem of
violence and ‘sex on television and is pursuing meanin ul policies-
designed to insure that the portrayal of these subjects is restrained,
in' good taste, and otherwise consistent with the public interest.
It is not an easy task, because conﬂictinﬁ values are -involved. We'
appreciate the contribution which public hearings suck as these can
_make toward a better overall understanding of these issues.
Thank you. ' ’ o
Mr. Van Deeruin. Thank you very much, Mr. Schafbiuch. -
_Next, Mr. Robert A. Innes, vice president and general manager,
KWGN, Denver. ’ Co ' :

STATEMENT OF ROBERT A. INNES

My, InvEs. My name is Robert A. Innes. -
Sinc the Subcommittee on Communications is conducting a hear.
ing in rnver on the guestion 6f sex and violence on television and-
has invkied me to appear to testify as a representative of KWGN-TV,
the only non-network affilinted tclevision station in the.State of
Colorado, I thought it would be useful if I briefly outlined the pro-
graming and practices of KWGN-TV from the vantage point of an

independent television station. R c

As an independent or 4 non-network affiliated station, KWGN-TV
purchases or rroduces virtually all of its programing. The only ex-
ceptions are tweasional national sports and special events from in-
dependent sources. The principal programing goal of KWGN-TV-
is to- provide a diversity of program events. that will appeal to—anil
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total community.:

Cps

7 Almost all of ou

"ing such.situation_comedies . as I Love.Lucy; Andy Griffith, Father

-~ Knows Best, and Dick Van Dyke; movies and family entertainment.

in prime time and on weekends; and adventure hours such as Bonanza.

and Ironside during the late viewing periods. - .

.. Other major programing efforts are deSgnecl,fof'cﬂﬂdrén and éné_fdl';f ‘

-, I e *M 58 OSSN _ s N,N
- in;mﬁny Jinstances—serve, all. of the varied needs-and ‘i_ni,eresvt.s of .the.

t day-to-day prog dghiﬁg..is{féxﬁ.ily‘-'qri'eﬂééd;_y includ-
o

‘family. viewing. Five days a week, we program and produce ‘Blinky’s -

- Fun Club,”, which is hosted by a'lovable and friendly ‘clown who for.
. the past 10 years has presented, together with entertainment elements, -
ﬁro am material that instruct children on such. topics. as safety, .
eaﬁrh matters, and fire hazards.. We also present general family -:.
rograms, . including . McHale’s: Navy, Bewitched and .- Gilligan’s -/
fsland, and ‘such educational programs as Big.Blue Marbles and
Friends of Man. In addition, we will be presenting. such popular - -
revivals as Lassie, The Mickey Mouse Club and the new production

of Howdy Doody.

Another major effort of KWGN-TV is :Horts, with coverage. of o

local (mow NBA) Denver Nuiglgets basketball, Colorado.State High
School basketball champions }i(s,'NHL' hockey  playoffs,, rodeos,
et

football bowl games, college basketball, horse races, golf. We. either

originate these sports programs or obtain them via special national .

sports networks. , C S . .
Another highly important programing area is community and

Public Affairs programimg. Five days a week, we produce a community- . .

involvement program, ‘“‘Denver Now,” which features a multitude of
prog

subjects that are of interest—or have a special impact- on—Denver - ";
and the Rocky Mountain. region. We also produce five other weekly. -

“half-hour programs that .address . themselves directly to. political,

religious, educational,” economic, .and ethnic concerns. Additionally,

we produce various half-hour and 1-hour prime time specials which

focus on particular problems of the area. Last f*ea.r we won a national -

(NATPE) award for our efforts regarding problems of. the aged.

Another extensive and vital area is our news coverage. We program .
35 news programs a week—of various lengths—which stress local and

regional items but also use the national news services available to us.

As a protection against objectionable material being included in our .

programing, we screen our product before it goes on the air to deter- -

mine the degree of violence, sex, and simply bad taste that may have .

escaped the Production companies’ editors. We have rarely received '

objections based on sex and violence in regard to our entertainment - '

programing. . R
Mz. Van Degrun. - Thank you.

Next, we will hez_u‘ from Paul Blue,:execu.t,ivé direétor of KRMA- .

TV, Denver. -
S STATEMENT OF PAUL BLUE

Mr. Brue. Mr. Chairman, Congreséman_Wirth.,“my name is Paul

Blue. I am the executive director. of KRMA,.channel 6, the public

station in Denver.

Public television is a‘ﬁniquenbroadcasting system. Inssmuch asit is -

a noncommercia! medium and draws on public funds, it has special -
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" obligations, responsibilities, and .opﬁortunities in its efforts to reach all -
- - segments of the American public. Public television has been called an:
,x%eﬁ‘ment in decentralized program decisionmaking. Well over. 200.
E gu lic-.television stations acrossthe: country make up the Public -
7" Broadcasting Service.: As members-of -this system, the-stations help.
< administer policies and produce the bulk of the programs carried. All of.

- the entities interact with each other concerning the pfoduction.of

+ programs, the purchasing of progrems and the scheduling of programs.
+, - As part of tgis interconnected system, and. as executive director of

- KRMA, the public television station in-Denver, I view .as part

- of my responsibilities the development of a:well-rounded. program

.schedule for our viewers. This ;inc?udes local as well as national pro-

grams. Unlike commercial television, we need not strive for massive, -
. audience awareness:and - interest. My staff-and.I must develop and -
* maintain‘a high standard of diversity and excellence, at the same time

‘ rec(()ignizing e wide variety of audience interests:and tastes. These

- needs, interests, and tastes are ever changing. Many-of these programs, .
by the very nature of their specialized content, wiﬁ-not always appeal

- to the total available viewing audience. - .. - C L e e

When 'any of these programs raise concern in the areas of content..
and taste, for example adult themes, the individual licensee.is res on-
 siblé for the decisions concerning that program. When it is felt by PBS -
that a program might contain questionable material, the stations are.

. generally alerted in advance and the program prefed to the stations

-for advance viewing. At KRMA-TV we preview all such material: A
number of options are available; the possi%le decision not to carry.the
program; or to schedule it at a time more suitable for its intended-
audience; or to insert viewer advisories as to nature and content. -

. In June of 1972 the Public Broadcasting Service published state-,
ments of policy on program standards and a document of journalism
standards and guidelines. PBS stations and a number of other profes-
sional voices gave input to this process. These documents reflect
certain philosophies to which I subscribe. Rather than adopting a
formal code as the answer to the standards problem, PBS described a .
framework or process through which the 'Puglic Boradcasting Service,
the producing agencies, and member stations could interrelate. There
are seven major guidelines listed: : :

One: Primary responsibility for the content of programing distrib-
uted by PBS rests with the producing agency. :

Two: In those areas of content likely to create problems, PBS and
the producing agency should cooperate to minimize the problem and
to assure the quality of programing to be distributed. ' :

Three: Public broadcasting has a responsibility for strict adherence
to the criteria of the Communications Act and the Public Broadcast--
ing Act for fairness in the treatment of controversial issues and to
the highest standards of journalistic integrity. .

*~ Four: Producing agencies must avoid the inclusion in programs of
material which is of questionable taste and which is not required by
the valid purpose of the program.

Five: PBS reaffirms its recognition that individual taste and levels
of tolerance vary and that it must provide service to that spectrum
of audiences. :
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. 'This, {)art'iculﬁr policy goes on to state that PBS must construct its
- national schedule to serve the man audiences of public television,
including those which the Carnegie Commission referred to as ‘‘those

" that may otherwise be unheard.” It must not become entangled in

- attempts only to gain large instantaneous audiences; yet it must offer
programs_to increase total audience awareness and interest in the
medium. In developing its schedule, PBS must constantly consider
the diverse nature of the audiences of its various stations. It must
play its role in full cognizance of the difficulty of seeking single or
simple answers to questions of taste.

Varieties in taste and differences in perception must never become
an excuse to include unnecessarily questionable material. Recognition.
of the open nature of the television audience must be exercised by
the producer, just as a_proper regard for the probably composition of
the audience should dictate the times of scheduling by PBS or the -
stations of materinl dealing with adult or controversial themes.

Six: In dealing with controversial issue of taste, the producing
agency tnust be aware of the variations in community standards and
tolerances, and make every effort. to eliminate loss of carriage of
programing of value by stations which may find parts unsuitable to
their communities. )

Seven: Framing by means of notification of adult content may be
done ns deemed desirable either by the producing agency or by the
local station, it it so chooses after reviewing program information
and content. . v

In effect, this means that KRMA, and I am sure most public tele-
vision stations, tries to schedule programs with adult content or themes
after 9 p.m. local time, when the public television viewers are made
up of those who can make mature judgments about viewing prefer-
ences. The intent of this scheduling practice is to avoid the carriage
ﬁf programs felt to be inapprepriate for children in the early evening.

ours,

(%:lestions of content and taste include a broad range of elements,
such as language. sexual references and violence for the sake of vio-
lence. Consideration should be given to all of these niatters as they
relate to carringe and scheduling. I subscribe to the notion that TV
is a family medium, and should resent material which the family
viewing at homie is comnfortable. But, at the same time, we have an
obligation to educate, inform and bring an awareness of cultural
diversity and to reflect society to itself. All of these matters require
o balance, which is what we try to achieve at KRMA.

Mr. Vax DegrLin. I think we cut a pretty wide spectrum of view-
points and some quite feisty ones. Despite the assertion of your
Colorado associntion president that you are all fearful people, afraid
to express yourselves because you feel there will be vengeance at
license renewal time, we have 11 TV licenses in Colorado and 132
radio station licenses. How many instances have we had in Colorado
where licenses have not been renewed for one reason or another?

Mr. Perry. I am not aware of any, Mr. Van Deerlin. They have
all been renewed. ‘ e : S '

Mr. Vax DegruiN. That adds up to 143, and you have never had
o license lost in Colorado. Yet these broadcasters are fearful of ex-
pressing themselves.
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Mr. Perry. There was one that was an AM station, a daytime

“station in Golden that was lost. It is still off the air. It has never been

reopenad. .

Mr. Van DEERLIN. What was the problem?

Mr. PErrY. Dishonesty involved with the operator.

Mr. Van DEeRLIN. It wasn’t because he spoke up at a hearing of
& congressional committee? ‘

Mr. Perry. No, sir.

Mr. Vax DeerLIN. Well, I am a little sensitive to that kind of
statement. The FCC, if it has erred, has certain]y not erred by reject,ing
too many license renewals in my opinion. I cannot believe that there
is any concern on the part of any of you substantial leaders of your
community—any justified feeling that a congressional committee with
some responsibility under the Communications Act, in seeking infor-
mation, lm]